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April 27, 2017 
 
Mary LeClerc 
Chairman Audit Committee 
Town of Fairfield 
725 Old Post Road 
Fairfield, CT 06824 
 
Thank you for choosing PKF O’Conner Davies to provide professional services to the Town of Fairfield, 
CT.  This letter sets forth our understanding of the terms and objectives of our engagement, and the nature 
and scope of the services we will provide to Town of Fairfield, CT ("the Entity"). 
 
Audit objectives 
 
We will audit the Entity's statements of the governmental activities, each major fund and the aggregate 
remaining fund information and related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the 
basic financial statements of the Entity as of and for the year ended June 30, 2017 and issue our report 
thereon as soon as reasonably possible after completion of our work.  
 
Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (“US GAAP”) provide for certain 
required supplementary information (“RSI”), such as management’s discussion and analysis to supplement 
the Entity’s financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the financial statements, is 
required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board who considers it to be an essential part of 
financial reporting for placing the financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical 
context. As part of our engagement, we will apply certain limited procedures to the Entity’s RSI in 
accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (“US GAAS”). 
These limited procedures will consist of inquiries of management regarding the methods of preparing the 
information and comparing the information for consistency with management’s responses to our inquiries, 
the financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the financial statements. 
We will not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures 
do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance. The following 
RSI is required by US GAAP and will be subjected to certain limited procedures, but will not be audited:  
 

 Management’s Discussion and Analysis 
 Required Schedules and Notes for Other Post-Employment Plans 
 Required Schedules and Notes for Pension Plans 
 Schedules of Contributions and Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability 

 
We have also been engaged to report on supplementary information other than the RSI that accompanies 
the Entity’s financial statements. We will subject the following supplementary information to the auditing 
procedures applied in our audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including 
comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used 
to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional 
procedures in accordance with US GAAS and our auditors’ report will provide an opinion on such 
information in relation to the financial statements as a whole: 
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 Combining Fund Financial Statements and Schedules 
 Schedule of Expenditures of State Financial Assistance  

 
The following other information accompanying the financial statements will not be subjected to the auditing 
procedures applied in our audit of the financial statements, and our auditors’ report will not provide an 
opinion or any assurance on that other information. 
 

 Introductory Section  
 Statistical Section  

 
We will conduct the audit in accordance with US GAAS and the standards for financial audits contained in 
Government Auditing Standards (“GAGAS”) issued by the Comptroller General of the United States (if 
applicable), and will include tests of accounting records, a determination of major programs in accordance 
with Uniform Guidance (if applicable), and other procedures we consider necessary to enable us to express 
such an opinion and to render the required reports. The aforementioned standards require that we obtain 
reasonable, rather than absolute, assurance that the financial statements are free of material 
misstatement, whether caused by error or fraudulent financial reporting, misappropriation of assets, or 
violations of laws or governmental regulations that are attributable to the Entity’s or to acts by management 
or employees acting on behalf of the Entity. Because the determination of abuse is subjective, GAGAS do 
not expect auditors to provide reasonable assurance of detecting abuse. An audit includes examining, on 
a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also 
includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as 
well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. 
 
Because of the inherent limitations of an audit, combined with the inherent limitations of internal control, 
and because we will not perform a detailed examination of all transactions, there is a risk that material 
misstatements may exist and not be detected by us even though the audit is properly planned and 
performed in accordance with US GAAS and GAGAS. In addition, an audit is not designed to detect 
immaterial misstatements or violations of laws or governmental regulations that do not have a direct and 
material effect on the financial statements and on those programs we have determined to be major 
programs (if applicable). However, we will inform the appropriate level of management of any material 
errors, fraudulent financial reporting or misappropriation of assets and any material abuse that comes to 
our attention. We will include such matters in the reports required for a Single Audit (if applicable). We will 
also inform the appropriate level of management of any violations of laws or governmental regulations that 
come to our attention, unless clearly inconsequential.  
 
The objective of an audit is the expression of an opinion on whether these financial statements are 
presented fairly, in all material respects, in conformity with US GAAP and to report on the fairness of the 
supplementary information referred to in the preceding paragraph when considered in relation to the 
financial statements as a whole. The objective for our audit also includes reporting on: 
 

 Internal control related to the financial statements and compliance with the provisions of laws, 
regulations, contracts or grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a material effect 
on the financial statements in accordance with GAGAS. 

 
As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material 
misstatement, we will perform tests of the Entity’s compliance with the provisions of applicable laws, 
regulations, contracts, agreements, and grants. However, the objective of our audit will not be to provide 
an opinion on overall compliance and we will not express such an opinion in our report on compliance 
issued pursuant to GAGAS.  
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If our opinion on the financial statements is other than unmodified, we will discuss the reasons with you in 
advance. If, for any reason, we are unable to complete the audit or are unable to form or have not formed 
an opinion(s), we may decline to express an opinion or decline to issue a report as a result of the 
engagement.   
 
In making our risk assessments, we consider internal control relevant to the Entity’s preparation and fair 
presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the 
circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity’s internal 
control. Tests of controls may be performed to test the effectiveness of certain controls that we consider 
relevant to preventing and detecting errors and fraud that are material to the financial statements and to 
preventing and detecting misstatements resulting from illegal acts and other noncompliance matters that 
have a direct and material effect on the financial statements. Our tests, if performed, will be less in scope 
than would be necessary to render an opinion on internal control and, accordingly, no opinion will be 
expressed in our report on internal control issued pursuant to GAGAS (if applicable). An audit is also not 
designed to identify significant deficiencies or material weaknesses. However, we will communicate to you 
in writing concerning any significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in internal control and other 
internal control related matters relevant to the audit of the financial statements that we have identified 
during the audit. 
 
The reports on internal control and compliance in accordance with GAGAS will each include a paragraph 
that states that the purpose of the report is solely to describe the scope of testing of internal control over 
financial reporting and compliance and the result of that testing and not to provide an opinion on the 
effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting or on compliance and that the report is an integral 
part of an audit performed in accordance with GAGAS in considering internal control over financial 
reporting and compliance. The paragraph will also state that the report is not suitable for any other purpose. 
 
We will also communicate with those charged with governance any (a) fraud involving senior management 
and other fraud that causes a material misstatement of the financial statements; (b) violations of laws or 
governmental regulations that come to our attention (unless they are clearly inconsequential); (c) 
disagreements with management and other serious difficulties encountered in performing the audit; and, 
(d) various matters related to the Entity’s accounting policies and financial statements. 
 
As part of our engagement, we may propose standard, adjusting, or correcting journal entries to your 
financial statements. Management, however, has final responsibility for reviewing the proposed entries 
and understanding the nature and impact of the proposed entries to the financial statements. It is our 
understanding that management has designated qualified individuals with the necessary expertise to be 
responsible and accountable for overseeing the acceptance and processing of such journal entries. 
 
Our responsibility as auditors is limited to the period covered by our audit and does not extend to any later 
periods for which we are not engaged as auditors. 
 
We anticipate that the following additional audits will be required and are included in the attached 
addendum and were included in the quoted fees: 
 

Federal Single Audit (“Uniform Guidance”) 
Connecticut Single Audit 

 
Other Services 
 
We will also assist in preparing the financial statements, schedule expenditures of federal awards, 
schedule of expenditures of state financial assistance and related notes of the Town in conformity with 
U.S. generally accepted accounting principles and the Uniform Guidance based on information provided 
by you.  These nonaudit services do not constitute an audit under Government Auditing Standards and 
such services will not be conducted in accordance with Government Auditing Standards.  
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Management’s responsibilities 
 
The financial statements and their fair presentation in accordance with US GAAP, including all informative 
disclosures, RSI and supplementary information, are the responsibility of the Entity’s management. 
Management is also responsible for: (1) the selection and application of accounting policies; (2) the design, 
implementation and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of 
financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error and for 
informing us of all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of such 
controls of which it has knowledge; (3) ensuring the Entity complies with the laws and regulations 
applicable to its activities; (4) making all financial records and related information available to us of which 
you are aware that is relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements, as well 
as any additional information that we may request for the purpose of the audit; (5) providing us with  
unrestricted access to persons within the Entity from whom we determine it necessary to obtain audit 
evidence; and (6) adjusting the financial statements and supplementary information to correct material 
misstatements. 
 
Management’s responsibilities include acknowledging to us in the written representation letter that (1) you 
are responsible for presentation of the RSI and supplementary information in accordance with US GAAP; 
(2) you believe the RSI and supplementary information, including its form and content, is fairly presented 
in accordance with US GAAP; (3) the methods of measurement or presentation have not changed from 
those used in the prior period (or, if they have changed, the reasons for such changes); and (4) you have 
disclosed to us any significant assumptions or interpretations underlying the measurement or presentation 
of the RSI and supplementary information.  
 
In order to help ensure that appropriate goals and objectives are met and that there is reasonable 
assurance that government programs are administered in compliance with compliance requirements,  
management is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control, including internal 
control over compliance, and for evaluating and monitoring ongoing activities.   
 
Management’s responsibilities also include identifying any significant vendor relationships in which the 
vendor has responsibility for program compliance and for the accuracy and completeness of that 
information.  
 
You are responsible for the design and implementation of programs and controls to prevent and detect 
fraud, and for informing us about all known or suspected fraud or illegal acts affecting the Entity involving 
(1) management, (2) employees who have significant roles in internal control, and (3) others where the 
fraud or illegal acts could have a material effect on the financial statements. Your responsibilities include 
informing us of your knowledge of any allegations of fraud or suspected fraud affecting the Entity received 
in communications from employees, former employees, grantors, regulators or others. In addition, you are 
responsible for identifying and ensuring that the Entity complies with applicable laws, regulations, 
contracts, agreements and grants and for taking timely and appropriate steps to remedy any fraud, illegal 
acts, violations of contracts or grant agreements, or abuse that we may report.  
 
Except as stated otherwise herein above, PKF O’Conner Davies, LLP shall not have responsibility for 
prevention and detection of fraud, and PKF O’Conner Davies, LLP’s services cannot be relied upon to 
detect fraud, defalcations or other irregularities.  Because of the characteristics of fraud, particularly those 
involving concealment through collusion, falsified documentation and management's ability to override 
controls, an audit designed and executed in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the 
United States may not detect a material fraud. PKF O’Conner Davies, LLP expressly disclaims any 
responsibility for detecting fraud affecting the Town any and the Town releases PKF O’Conner Davies, 
LLP from any liability for failure to detect fraud. If the Town needs assistance in this area, PKF O’Conner 
Davies, LLP can refer the Town to others who specialize in fraud detection  and investigations, and who 
can provide such services pursuant to a separate engagement setting forth the agreed upon scope of such 
services. 
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Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining a process for tracking the status of audit 
findings and recommendations. Management is also responsible for identifying for us previous financial 
audits, attestation engagements, performance audits, or other studies related to the objectives discussed 
in the audit objectives section of this letter. This responsibility includes relaying to us corrective actions 
taken to address significant findings and recommendations resulting from those audits, attestation 
engagements, performance audits, or other engagements or studies. The Entity is also responsible for 
providing management’s views on our current findings, conclusions, and recommendations, as well as 
your planned corrective actions for the report, and for the timing and format for providing that information. 
 
At the conclusion of the engagement, we will request from management written confirmation concerning 
representations made to us in connection with the audit. The representation letter, among other things, will 
confirm management's responsibility for: (1) the preparation of the financial statements in conformity with 
US GAAP, (2) the availability of financial records and related data, and (3) the completeness and 
availability of all minutes of board meetings. Management’s representation letter will further confirm that: 
(1) the effects of any uncorrected misstatements aggregated by us during the engagement and pertaining 
to the latest period presented are immaterial, both individually and in the aggregate, to the financial 
statements taken as a whole, and (2) we have been informed of, or that there were no incidences of, fraud 
involving management or those employees who have significant roles in the Entity’s internal control. You 
will also be required to acknowledge in the management representation letter, when applicable, our 
assistance with the preparation of the financial statements and related schedules, and RSI and that you 
have reviewed and approved the financial statements, aforementioned schedules and RSI, and related 
notes prior to their issuance and have accepted responsibility for them. We will place reliance on these 
representations in issuing our report. 
 
In the event that we become obligated to pay any cost, settlement, judgment, fine, penalty, or similar award 
or sanction as a result of a claim, investigation, or other proceeding instituted by any third party, as a direct 
or indirect result of an intentional, knowing or reckless misrepresentation or provision to us of inaccurate 
or incomplete information by the Entity or, any elected official, member of management or employee 
thereof in connection with this engagement, and not any failure on our part to comply with professional 
standards, you agree to indemnify us against such obligations. 
 
To the best of your knowledge, you are unaware of any facts which might impair our independence with 
respect to this engagement. 
 
Management is responsible for management decisions and assuming all management responsibilities; for 
designating an individual with suitable skill, knowledge, and/or experience to oversee the non-attest 
services we provide; and for evaluating the adequacy and results of those services and accepting 
responsibility for them.   
 
Engagement Administration, Fees and Other 
 
We understand that your accounting department personnel will assist us to the extent practicable in 
completing the audit. They will provide us with detailed trial balances, supporting schedules, and other 
information we deem necessary. A list of these schedules and other items of information will be furnished 
to you before we begin the audit. The timely and accurate completion of this information is an essential 
condition to our completion of the audit and the issuance of the audit report. 
 
We understand that your employees will prepare all cash, investment and other confirmations we request 
and will locate any documents selected by us for testing. 
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We will provide copies of our reports to the Entity; however, management is responsible for distribution of 
the reports and the financial statements. Unless restricted by law or regulation, or containing privileged 
and confidential information, copies of our reports are to be made available for public inspection. 
 
The financial statements are the property of the Entity and can be reproduced and distributed as 
management desires. However, you must notify us in advance and obtain our approval if you intend to 
make reference to our firm in a document that includes our auditors’ report on the financial statements. 
Because our engagement does not contemplate the foregoing, there may be an additional fee in 
connection with our review of any such documents. In the event our auditor/client relationship has been 
terminated when the Entity seeks such consent, we will be under no obligation to grant such consent or 
approval. 
 
With regard to the electronic dissemination of audited financial statements, including financial statements 
published electronically on your website, you understand that electronic sites are a means to distribute 
information and, therefore, we are not required to read the information contained in these sites or to 
consider the consistency of other information in the electronic site with the original document. 
 
We keep documents related to this engagement in accordance with our records retention policy and 
applicable regulations or for any additional period requested by the applicable cognizant agency. If we are 
aware that a federal (and/or state) awarding agency or the Entity is contesting an audit finding, we will 
contact the party(ies) contesting the audit finding for guidance prior to destroying the audit documentation. 
We do not keep any original client records, so we will return those to you at the completion of the services 
rendered under this engagement. When records are returned to you, it is your responsibility to retain and 
protect your records for possible future use, including potential examination by any government or 
regulatory agencies. 
 
Electronic and other communication 
 
During the course of the engagement, we may communicate with you or with Entity personnel via fax or e-
mail. You should be aware that communication in those media may be unsafe to use and contains a risk 
of misdirection and/or interception by unintended third parties, or failed delivery or receipt. In that regard, 
you agree that we shall have no liability for any loss or damage to any person or entity resulting from the 
use of e-mail or other electronic transmissions, including any consequential, incidental, direct, indirect or 
special damages. 
 

Access to working papers 
 

During the course of this engagement, we will develop files of various documents, schedules and other 
related engagement information known as our working papers. As we are sure you can appreciate, these 
working papers may contain confidential information and our firm’s proprietary data. You understand and 
agree that these working papers are, and will remain, our exclusive property.  Except as discussed below, 
any requests for access to our working papers will be discussed with you before making them available to 
requesting parties: 
 

(1) Our firm, as well as other accounting firms, participates in a peer review program covering our audit 
and accounting practices. This program requires that once every three years we subject our system 
of quality control to an examination by another accounting firm. As part of this process, the other 
firm will review a sample of our work. It is possible that the work we perform for you may be selected 
for review. If it is, the other firm is bound by professional standards to keep all information 
confidential. 
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(2) We may be requested to make certain working papers available to regulators pursuant to authority 
given to them by law, regulation or subpoena. Such regulators may include (i) a federal agency 
providing direct or indirect funding or the U.S. Government Accountability Office for purposes of a 
quality review of the audit, to resolve audit findings, or to carry out oversight responsibilities; (ii) the 
American Institute of Certified Public Accountants; and (iii) the State Board of Accountancy. If 
requested, access to such working papers will be provided under the supervision of our personnel. 
Furthermore, upon request, we may provide photocopies of selected working papers to them. The 
regulator may intend, or decide, to distribute the photocopies or information contained therein to 
others, including other government agencies. 

 
Liability 
 
Any and all claims by the Entity arising under this engagement must be commenced by the Entity within 
one year following the date on which our firm delivered our report on the financial statements associated 
with this engagement, or the date the Entity is informed of the engagement’s termination in the event our 
report is not delivered, for any reason.  
 
You agree to indemnify our firm, its partners, principals and employees, to the fullest extent permitted by 
law for any expense, including compensation for our time at our standard billing rates and reimbursement 
for our out-of-pocket expenses and reasonable attorneys’ fees, incurred in complying with or responding 
to any request (by subpoena or otherwise) for testimony, documents or other information concerning the 
Entity by any governmental agency or investigative body or by a party in any litigation or dispute other than 
litigation or disputes involving claims by the Entity against the firm. This indemnification will survive 
termination of this engagement. 
 
Dispute resolution 
 
Any claim or controversy (“dispute”) arising out of or relating to this engagement, the services provided 
thereunder, or any other services provided by or on behalf of the firm or any of its subcontractors or agents 
to the Entity or at its request (including any dispute involving any person or entity for whose benefit the 
services in question are or were provided), shall first be submitted in good faith for mediation administered 
by the American Arbitration Association (“AAA”) under its Mediation Rules. Each party shall bear its own 
costs in the mediation. Absent an agreement to the contrary, the fees and expenses of the mediator shall 
be shared equally by the parties.  
 
If the dispute is not resolved by mediation within 90 days of its submission to the mediator, then, and only 
then, the parties shall submit the dispute for arbitration administered by the American Arbitration 
Association under its Professional Accounting and Related Services Dispute Resolution Rules (the 
“Rules”). The arbitration will be conducted before a single arbitrator selected from the AAA’s Panel of 
Accounting Professionals and Attorneys and shall take place in Hartford, CT. 
 
Any discovery sought in connection with the arbitration must be expressly approved by the arbitrator upon 
a showing of substantial need by the party seeking discovery.  
 
All aspects of the arbitration shall be treated as confidential. The parties and the arbitrator may disclose 
the existence, content or result of the arbitration only as expressly provided by the Rules.  
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The arbitrator shall issue his or her final award in a written and reasoned decision to be provided to each 
party. In his or her decision, the arbitrator will declare one party the prevailing party. The arbitrator shall 
have the power to award to the prevailing party reasonable legal fees associated with the arbitration and 
prior mediation. The arbitrator shall have no authority to award non-monetary or equitable relief of any sort. 
The arbitrator shall not have authority to award damages that are punitive in nature, or that are not 
measured by the prevailing party’s actual compensatory loss. 
 
The award reached as a result of the arbitration will be binding on the parties and confirmation of the 
arbitration award may be sought in any court having jurisdiction. 
 
This engagement will be governed by the laws of the State of New York, without giving effect to any 
provisions relating to conflict of laws that would require the laws of another jurisdiction to apply.   
 
Third-party service providers and subcontractors:  From time to time and depending upon the 
circumstances, we may use third-party service providers or subcontractors to assist us in providing 
professional services to you. In such circumstances, it may be necessary for us to disclose confidential 
client information to them. We enter into confidentiality agreements with third-party service providers and 
subcontractors, and we remain committed to maintaining the confidentiality and security of your 
information.  
 
Joseph Centofanti is the engagement partner and is responsible for supervising the engagement and 
signing the report or authorizing another individual to sign it.  
 
GAGAS require that we provide you with a copy of our most recent external peer review report, and any 
subsequent peer review reports received during the period of the contract. Our latest peer review report 
accompanies this letter. 
 
Fees and billing 
 
Our fee for these services will be $97,855 (the "Fee"). The Fee shall be payable to us in monthly 
installments as the work is performed, within 30 days of the invoice date. 
 
To ensure that PKF O’Conner Davies’ independence is not impaired under the AICPA Code of Professional 
Conduct, you agree to inform the engagement partner before entering into any substantive employment 
discussions with any of our personnel. 
 
The fee is based on anticipated cooperation from your personnel, audit condition of the books and records 
and the assumption that unexpected circumstances will not be encountered during the audit. If significant 
additional time is necessary, we will discuss it with you and arrive at a new fee estimate before we incur 
the additional costs. 
 
In accordance with our firm policies, work may be suspended if your account becomes overdue and will 
not be resumed until your account is paid in full. If we elect to terminate our services for nonpayment, our 
engagement will be deemed to have been completed even if we have not issued our report. You will be 
obligated to compensate us for all time expended and to reimburse us for all out-of-pocket expenditures 
through the date of termination.  
 
  



9 

 
 

 
 
 
 
Our audit engagement for each year ends on delivery of our audit report covering that year. Requests for 
services other than those included in this engagement letter will be agreed upon separately. 

 
All rights and obligations set forth herein shall become the rights and obligations of any successor firm to 
PKF O’Connor Davies, LLP by way of merger, acquisition or otherwise.   
 
If this letter correctly expresses your understanding of the terms of our engagement, including our 
respective responsibilities, please sign the enclosed copy where indicated and return it to us. 
 
The terms of this letter are subject to the completion of client acceptance in compliance with professional 
standards. 
 
By your execution of this Agreement, the undersigned represent and warrant that he or she is authorized 
on behalf of the entity or entities listed to bind and are in fact binding each such entity to the terms and 
conditions of this Agreement. 
 
We are pleased to have this opportunity to serve you.   
 
Very truly yours, 
 

 
 
Attachment: Peer Review Report 
 
The services and terms described in the foregoing letter are in accordance with our requirements and are 
acceptable to us. 
 
Town of East Hampton, CT 
 
 
BY:  _______________________________________ 
 
 
TITLE:  _______________________________________ 
 
 
DATE:  _______________________________________ 
 
 
 

PKF O’Connor Davies, LLP is a member firm of the PKF International Limited network of legally independent 
firms and does not accept any responsibility or liability for the actions or inactions on the part of any other 
individual member firm or firms. 
 

 
* * * 
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FEDERAL SINGLE AUDIT ADDENDUM 

 
Prior to the commencement of our audit we may not know if a Federal Single Audit is required.  A Single 
Audit is required if an entity has $750,000 or more in Federal funds.  It is referred to as an audit performed 
in accordance with the audit requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 200, 
Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards 
(“Uniform Guidance”). This addendum is included because we believe you are subject to a Federal Single 
Audit. 
 
Audit objectives 
 
We have been engaged to report on the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (“SEFA”) that 
accompanies the Entity’s financial statements. We will subject the SEFA to the auditing procedures applied 
in our audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and 
reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the 
financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in 
accordance with US GAAS and our auditors’ report will provide an opinion on such information in relation 
to the financial statements as a whole. 
 
We will conduct the audit in accordance with the audit requirements of the Uniform Guidance, and will 
include tests of accounting records, a determination of major programs, and other procedures we consider 
necessary to enable us to express such an opinion and to render the required reports. 
 
The objective for our audit will also include reporting on internal control related to major programs and an 
opinion (or disclaimer of opinion) on compliance with laws, regulations, and the provisions of contracts or 
grant agreements that could have a direct and material effect on each major program in accordance with 
Uniform Guidance. 
 
Uniform Guidance requires that we also plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about 
whether the Entity has complied with applicable laws and regulations and the provisions of contracts and 
grant agreements applicable to major programs. Our procedures will consist of tests of transactions and 
other applicable procedures described in the “Uniform Guidance Compliance Supplement” for the types of 
compliance requirements that could have a direct and material effect on each of the Entity’s major Federal 
programs. The purpose of these procedures will be to express an opinion on the Entity’s compliance with 
requirements applicable to each of its major programs in our report on compliance issued pursuant to 
Uniform Guidance. As required by Uniform Guidance, we will also perform tests of controls over 
compliance to evaluate the effectiveness of the design and operation of controls that we consider relevant 
to prevent or detect material noncompliance with compliance requirements applicable to each major 
federal program. However, our tests will be less in scope than would be necessary to render an opinion 
on those controls and, accordingly, no opinion will be expressed in our report on internal control issued 
pursuant to Uniform Guidance. 
 
If our opinion on the Single Audit compliance is other than unmodified, we will discuss the reasons with 
you in advance. If, for any reason, we are unable to complete the audit or are unable to form or have not 
formed an opinion, we may decline to express an opinion or decline to issue a report as a result of the 
engagement. 
 
The report on internal control and compliance will include a paragraph that states that the purpose of the 
report is solely to describe the scope of testing internal control over compliance for each major program 
and major program compliance and the result of that testing and to provide an opinion on compliance but 
not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance, The report will also state 
that it is not suitable for any other purpose. 
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At the conclusion of the engagement, we will complete the appropriate sections of the Data Collection 
Form that summarize our audit findings. It is management’s responsibility to submit the reporting package 
(including financial statements, SEFA, summary schedule of prior audit findings, auditors’ reports, and 
corrective action plan) along with the Data Collection Form to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse.  We will 
coordinate with you the electronic submission and certification.  If applicable, we will provide copies of our 
report for you to include with the reporting package you will submit to pass-through entities. The Data 
Collection Form and the reporting package must be submitted within the earlier of 30 days after receipt of 
the auditors’ reports or nine months after the end of the audit period, unless a longer period is agreed to 
in advance by the cognizant or oversight agency for audit. 
 

Management’s responsibilities  
 
Management is responsible for identifying government award programs and understanding and complying 
with the compliance requirements, and for preparation of the SEFA in accordance with the requirements 
of Uniform Guidance. As part of the audit, we will assist with preparation of your SEFA, and related notes.  
You agree to include our report on the SEFA in any document that contains, and indicates that we have 
reported on the SEFA. You also agree to include the audited financial statements with any presentation of 
the SEFA that includes our report thereon. You are responsible for making all management decisions and 
assuming all management responsibilities relating to the SEFA and related notes, and for accepting full 
responsibility for such decisions. 
 
Additionally, as required by Uniform Guidance, it is management’s responsibility to follow up and take 
corrective action on reported audit findings and to prepare a summary schedule of prior audit findings and 
a corrective action plan.  
 
You will also be required to acknowledge in the management representation letter, when applicable, our 
assistance with the preparation of the SEFA and that you have reviewed and approved the schedule and 
related notes prior to their issuance and have accepted responsibility for them.  
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CONNECTICUT SINGLE AUDIT ADDENDUM 

 
Audit objectives 
 
We have been engaged to report on the Schedule of Expenditures of State Financial Assistance (“SESFA”) 
that accompanies the Entity’s financial statements. We will subject the SESFA to the auditing procedures 
applied in our audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and 
reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the 
financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in 
accordance with US GAAS and our auditors’ report will provide an opinion on such information in relation 
to the financial statements as a whole. 
 
We will conduct the audit in accordance with the audit requirements of the State Single Audit Act (C.G.S. 
Sections 4-230 to 4-236), and will include tests of accounting records, a determination of major programs 
in accordance the State Single Audit Act, and other procedures we consider necessary to enable us to 
express such an opinion and to render the required reports. 
 
The objective for our audit will also include reporting on internal control related to major programs and an 
opinion (or disclaimer of opinion) on compliance with laws, regulations, and the provisions of contracts or 
grant agreements that could have a direct and material effect on each major program in accordance with 
the State Single Audit Act. 
 
The State Single Audit Act requires that we also plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance 
about whether the Entity has complied with applicable laws and regulations and the provisions of contracts 
and grant agreements applicable to State major programs. Our procedures will consist of tests of 
transactions and other applicable procedures described in the Office of Policy and Management’s 
Compliance Supplement for the types of compliance requirements that could have a direct and material 
effect on each of the Entity’s major programs. The purpose of these procedures will be to express an 
opinion on the Entity’s compliance with requirements applicable to each of its major programs in our report 
on compliance issued pursuant to the State Single Audit Act. As required by the State Single Audit Act, we 
will also perform tests of controls over compliance to evaluate the effectiveness of the design and operation 
of controls that we consider relevant to prevent or detect material noncompliance with compliance 
requirements applicable to each major state award program. However, our tests will be less in scope than 
would be necessary to render an opinion on those controls and, accordingly, no opinion will be expressed 
in our report on internal control issued pursuant to the State Single Audit Act. 
 
If our opinion on the Single Audit compliance is other than unmodified, we will discuss the reasons with 
you in advance. If, for any reason, we are unable to complete the audit or are unable to form or have not 
formed an opinion, we may decline to express an opinion or decline to issue a report as a result of the 
engagement. 
 
The report on internal control and compliance will include a paragraph that states that the purpose of the 
report is solely to describe the scope of testing internal control over compliance for each major State 
program and the result of that testing and to provide an opinion on compliance but not to provide an opinion 
on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance, The report will also state that it is not suitable for 
any other purpose. 
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Management’s responsibilities  
 
Management is responsible for identifying government award programs and understanding and complying 
with the compliance requirements, and for preparation of the SESFA in accordance with the requirements 
of State Single Audit Act. As part of the audit, we will assist with preparation of your SESFA and related 
notes.  You agree to include our report on the SESFA in any document that contains, and indicates that 
we have reported on, the SESFA. You also agree to include the audited financial statements with any 
presentation of the SESFA that includes our report thereon. You are responsible for making all 
management decisions and assuming all management responsibilities relating to the SESFA and related 
notes, and for accepting full responsibility for such decisions. 
 
Additionally, as required by the State Single Audit Act, it is management’s responsibility to follow up and 
take corrective action on reported audit findings and to prepare a summary schedule of prior audit findings 
and a corrective action plan.  
 
You will also be required to acknowledge in the management representation letter, when applicable, our 
assistance with the preparation of the SESFA and that you have reviewed and approved the schedule and 
related notes prior to their issuance and have accepted responsibility for them. 
 





 
From: Michelangelo, Joseph  
Sent: Tuesday, March 07, 2017 4:53 PM 

To: Griffin, Kathleen 

Cc: Hurley, William 
Subject: Pine Creek Tide Gates 

 

Kathleen: 
 
The Town received and accepted a $560k CDBG-DR grant the installation of Flood Control Tide 
gates along Pine Creek, directly to the south of the Fire Training Center.  After receiving the 
bids, the need for piles to provide additional structural support arose. Thus, additional funding 
was required to construct this project. We requested and additional $47,500 funding from 
CDBG-DR to meet this need. In October 2016, we received an amended agreement to include 
this additional funding.  
 
In reviewing this with Comptroller Caitlin Bosse, she recommended that this additional award 
of funding and authorization to spend go through the formal Town acceptance procedure.  I 
request that this item be added to the next BOS meeting to begin this process.  
Although Town boards gave Mike T. ability to sign additional grant agreements and DOH 
approved $47,500 in additional funding to increase grant amount to $ 607,500, original 
resolution capped grant amount at $560,000.   
 
Thanks, Joe 

 







 
 

To:  BOS 
 
From:  Joseph Michelangelo, P.E. Director of Public Works 
 
Re:  CDBG-DR Pine Creek Culvert Upgrade 
 
Date:  April 20, 2015 
 
 
On June 19, 2014, the Town of Fairfield was awarded the above referenced project as part of 
the Community Development Block Grant – Disaster Relief program (CDBG-DR). These funds 
were made available as a result of Storm Sandy. These are Federal Housing and Urban 
Development Funds, administered by the Connecticut Department of Housing.  
 
 
Pine Creek Culvert Upgrade                $ 560,000 
  

Additional pipes to complement existing 48” diameter pipe 
 
Located at exiting hump dike, just south of Fire Training Center 
 
Adds to the capacity to drain flood waters from the “Beach” neighborhood to LI Sound  
 
100% of the costs reimbursed 
 
$560,000 grant with no local match required 
 
Action required: 
 

Acceptance of grant 
 
Appropriation of $560,000 

 



PINE CREEK DIKE CULVERT UPGRADE 

PROJECT COST $560,000 

Town Share - NONE 

1. BACKGROUND -   The existing Pine Creek Dike Culvert is one of two culverts draining the 

large coastal area in Fairfield bounded by Fairfield Beach Road, Oldfield/Old Post Road, 

Penfield road and Pine Creek.  A tidegate is attached to this culvert to protect upstream 

flooding from daily tidal inundation.  In the aftermath of Superstorm Sandy the 

residential and commercial areas that drain through this culvert was flooded for more 

than 4 days due to insufficient capacity to drain a large storm surge event, affecting over 

1200 residential homes.  Several large pumps were mobilized to eventually remove the 

floodwaters from this area.  During this time of flooding, emergency vehicles were 

unable to access this area and the Army National Guard was mobilized to this section of 

Town and remained in town for weeks after the storm event. 

2. PURPOSE – The purpose is to upsize the existing 48” diameter culvert.  Two new 48” 

diameter pipes and two 60” diameter pipes will be installed all equipped with tide or 

sluicegates.  During times of flooding these gates will be opened during periods of low 

tide cycles to allow floodwaters to drain out from this area with an objective to 

eliminate floodwaters within two tidal cycles or approximately 29 hours.  

3. DESCRIPTION- The existing 48” CMP will be removed and replaced with two 48” 

diameter plastic pipes and two 48” self-regulating tidegates and two 60” diameter 

plastic pipes and two 60” diameter manually operated sluicegates. 

4. RELIABILITY OF COST ESTIMATE- On a scale of 1 to 10, reliability is an 8, actual cost will 

be determined through the public bidding process. 

5. INCREASED EFFICIENCY AND PRODUCTIVITY – Floodwaters will be removed in just over a 

day rather than over 4 days or more. 

6. ADDITIONAL LONG RANGE COSTS – None 

7. ADDITIONAL USE OR DEMAND – None 

8. ALTERNATIVES TO THIS REQUEST – Reduce the number of culverts proposed will only 

increase the amount of time the floodwaters remain.  The Flood and Erosion Board 

requested that floodwaters be removed as quickly as possible thus, the objective was to 

drain this area within a day of a storm event. 

9. SAFETY -   Improves the ability of emergency vehicles to access this area during coastal 

storm events. 

10. ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS – Removal of floodwaters in an expedient manner 

will eliminate the possibility of health issues from arising due to stagnant flood water. 

11. INSURANCE – Not insured 



12. FINANCING -   Total Project cost $560,000 

State of Connecticut DOH CDBG-DR Grant  - 100% funded 

No Town share required 

13.  OTHER CONSIDERATIONS  -   None 

14.  APPROVALS -    Board of Selectman            April 22, 2015 

                                          Board of Finance                 May 2015 

                                          RTM                                       May 2015 





































































3/10/2017 
To: Town Boards 
From: Department of Public Works 
 

FOURTEEN POINTS OF INFORMATION AND JUSTIFICATION FOR THE 
PROPOSED ROOSTER RIVER FLOOD CONTROL STUDY (UPDATE) 

 
 
1. Background:  CT DEEP and Town of Fairfield hired Vollmer /Stantec consultants to 

produce a hydrologic study for the Rooster River watershed in 2003.  The report 
detailed the hydrology, flood stage/water surface elevations and conceptual 
improvements within the Rooster River flood plain.  The lower portion of the 
watershed has experienced significant flooding in the Brentwood, Fairchild, 
Commerce Drive neighborhoods that are in close proximity to the river.  This original 
study investigated several options and mitigation concepts such as dikes, pumping 
stations, additional drainage pipes, channel improvements and combining bridges to 
help reduce flooding impacts in these neighborhoods. 

  
 

2.  Purpose and Justification:  The purpose of this project is to update the 2003 
hydrological report and revise improvements.  The watershed has experienced 
significant development in the region and updating the report will reflect these 
changes.  Since 2003, the State of CT has revised the rainfall data for the state.  
Rainfall intensities have increased over previous models and updating this data will 
result in a more accurate model for the region.  If additional grant funding becomes 
available, updating the hydrologic and hydraulic models may increase chances of 
receiving this funding.  It will also save significant time (1 year) by 
utilizing/providing a recent hydrologic study as opposed to one that is 15 years old.    
 

3.  Detailed Description of Project:  Referencing the scope of project in agreement, 
“Work will entail investigations utilizing LIDAR mapping to determine changes to 
the watershed since finalization of the Rooster River Flood Control Project-Phase 3 
Report, dated Feb 28, 2003”.  “An addendum to the original report detailing 
watershed changes, hydraulic model changes, impacts to recommendations” will be 
provided.  See also Scope of Work located in Appendix A of the agreement, including 
reviewing past, planned or proposed development, Metro North RR Bridge design, 
field survey of additional 6 cross sections, updating cost estimates,and any plans 
provided by DOT. 

 
  
4.  Reliability of Estimated Costs:  The Study is set for $ 30,000.  The grant and 

agreements are set for a lump sum of $ 30,000.  Additional design and detailed 
analysis will be required if additional phases- final design, construction, etc.. are 
pursued.  

 



5.  Efficiencies:  The update study will reflect most current conditions within the 
Rooster River Floodplain.  

 
6.  Additional Long Range Costs:  None for updating this particular study.  As 

mentioned previously, as plans expand, more detailed design work and eventual 
construction can be expected.  
 

7.  Additional Use or Demands:  The Hydrologic Study will provide updated 
development, concept plans, cross sections and elevations.  It will also provide 
analysis using the latest CT rainfall data.  The study will provide the Town/State some 
possible mitigation measures and resiliency concepts.   

  
8.  Alternates:  One alternate to updating the report is to do nothing.  The other alternate 

is to provide more detailed studies and plans, which at this time, is considered 
premature for this stage in the project.   
 
Alternative funding is not available at this time.  The State Bond Commission is 
aware of this project but only has earmarked funding for this updated study and not 
for other phases.     

 
9.  Safety and Loss Control:   N/A 
 
 
10. Environmental Considerations: No significant environmental impacts are expected 
through this study.  For mitigation measures and future construction, applicable permits 
must be secured.  
  
 
11. Insurance:  Town and State Contract procedures require the Consultant to have a 

license, bonds and insurance. 
 
12. Financing: State funding.  100 % reimbursable, through Town’s cash flow account.  

State reimbursement will occur shortly after invoices are paid.  Very similar to 
STEAP grants process.  This process has been confirmed by Robert Mayer, Finance 
Director. 
 

13. Other Considerations: N/A  
 
14. Approvals:    
                             Committees/ Commissions                        Approval Date-pending                                      

     Board of Selectmen                                   Mar 2017 
                             Board of Finance                                       April 2017         
                             R.T.M.                                                       April 2017         
 







































 
RESOLVED that it is in the best interests of the 
Town of Fairfield to enter into contracts with the 
Department of Energy & Environmental 
Protection desirable and in the public interest 
that the Town of Fairfield accept from the State a 
grant in a sum of $ 30,000 for the Rooster River 
Flood Control Project (Study). 
 
FURTHER RESOLVED, that the First 
Selectman is hereby authorized, on behalf of the 
Town of Fairfield, to accept and expend said 
grant; and  
 
FURTHER RESOLVED, that the First 
Selectman is hereby authorized, on behalf of the 
Town of Fairfield, to execute any and all 
necessary documents to secure said grant; in 
connection with said contract and to execute any 
amendments, rescissions, and revisions thereto. 
 
 
 
The Town Clerk is authorized to impress the seal 
of the Town of Fairfield on any such document, 
amendment, rescission, or revision. 
 



March 8, 2017 

Water Pollution Control Facility -  Replacement of 600 kW Generator (diesel) 

with 600kW Natural Gas Generator  

PROJECT COST $463,000 

Federal Share - $347,250 

WPCA - Local Share - $115,750 

 

1. BACKGROUND -  Superstorm Sandy caused town wide power outages including loss of 

power to the Town Of Fairfield’s critical facility, the Water Pollution Control Facility 

(WPCF).  During this time, the WPCF was totally reliant on back-up power that was 

supplied in part by an aged, inefficient diesel generator that is at the end of its useful 

life.  After Superstorm Sandy, FEMA offered Post Disaster Mitigation Grants for 

replacement of generators at critical facilities.  The Town of Fairfield applied for and was 

awarded grant money for replacement of the generator located at the Administration 

Building which supplies power to approximately 50% of the treatment plant. 

2.  PURPOSE – The purpose is to replace an aged emergency diesel generator with a new, 

natural gas powered, energy efficient, prime generator and transfer switch at the WPCF 

that will provide alternative power for the next 20 years.  

3. DESCRIPTION- The existing emergency, 600kW diesel generator will be removed, as will 

the diesel tank.  This generator and fuel tank is located in the FEMA AE (13) Special 

Flood Hazard area.  The replacement generator will be a new energy efficient 660 kW 

natural gas prime generator, where the fuel source will be from the natural gas supply 

system and not an above ground fuel tank.  The new generator will be set above the 500 

year flood elevation of 16.25, a requirement of FEMA.  This generator will have the 

ability to run continually for 30 days, should the need arise.  It will also be one of the 

energy sources included in the Microgrid for efficient energy supply to the WPCF during 

periods of island mode. 

4. RELIABILITY OF COST ESTIMATE- On a scale of 1 to 10, reliability is an 8, actual cost will 

be determined through the public bidding process. 

5. INCREASED EFFICIENCY AND PRODUCTIVITY –The new generator and fuel source will be 

approximately 40% more efficient than the current diesel generator.  The new generator 

will have the ability to operator for up to 30 days, where the current generator relies on 

the fuel in the tank and can only be operational for two days, as fuel delivery was found 

to be difficult and nearly impossible when roadways are flooded. 



6. ADDITIONAL LONG RANGE COSTS – Maintenance on generator would be bore by the 

WPCA and is estimated to be approximately $1,000 per year. 

7. ADDITIONAL USE OR DEMAND – Will only be used during periods of island mode. 

8. ALTERNATIVES TO THIS REQUEST – No other alternatives other than to replace current 

generator with a diesel generator which is not energy efficient and only provides 

enough fuel to run for two days. 

9.  SAFETY -   All provisions will be made to provide a safe environment around the 

generator.  Removal of the diesel tank located next to the Pine Creek tidal marshland 

and within the FEMA 100 Year Special Flood Hazard Area  will eliminate the possibility of 

a fuel spill in this sensitive area.   

10. ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS – The installation of a natural gas generator is far 

superior then the current diesel generator.  Carbon emissions will be reduced. Removal 

of the fuel tank will also eliminate environmental concerns associated with fuel tanks. 

11. INSURANCE – Should not affect insurance rates. 

12. FINANCING -   Total Project cost $463,000.   

FEMA PDM Grant - 75% funded  - $347,250.00 

WPCA -                     25% funded   -  $115,750  approved by WPCA August 10, 2016 

13. OTHER CONSIDERATIONS  -   None 

14.  APPROVALS -    Board of Selectmen              

                                          Board of Finance                   

                                          RTM                                         
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After discussion, it was noted this is not part of the agenda and will possibly go on the following agenda 

in September.       

 

Mr. Thomson suggested that they look into the report for the new residence hall at the Jewish Home for 

the Elderly.  He also suggested they provide a summary with respect to the flow analysis.   

 

Bryan Thompson moved and Quinn Degner seconded to approve the discharge of the Fairfield  

University to connect a new School of Nursing building to the Fairfield sewer system contingent they 

pay the appropriate I&I abatement charge for the increase of gallon per day and to be determined by  

office staff and made payable within six months or no later than when the CO is issued for the  

occupancy of the building  Motion passed unanimously.  

 

Acceptance of FEMA Generator Grant at Wastewater Treatment Plant 

 

Mr. Michelangelo noted all single mechanical units in the facility plan will get evaluated, as far as its 

condition.    The generator is approximately 25 years old and is beyond its normal service life.  The cost 

of purchasing and installing is $463,000, 75% ($347,250) is for the grant and 25% ($115,750) is local 

funding.   

 
Resolution:  

 

WHEREAS, it is in the best interest of the Town of Fairfield Water Pollution Control Authority to purchase 

and install a new generator at the Wastewater Treatment Plant; and  

 

WHEREAS, the cost of purchasing and installing is $463,000, where $347,250 (75%) reimbursement is 

provided through a Federal Pre-Disaster Mitigation Grant through a FEMA Grant administered by the State 

of Connecticut’s Department Emergency Management & Homeland Security, and the remaining balance of 

$115,750 is to be funded by the Water Pollution Control Authority. 

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Michael C. Tetreau, First Selectman of the Town of Fairfield, 

is duly authorized to enter into and sign contracts on behalf of the Town of Fairfield Water Pollution Control 

Authority with the State of Connecticut’s Department Emergency Management & Homeland Security for the 

purpose of obtaining a Federal FEMA Grant; and  

 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the First Selectman is authorized to provide such additional information and 

execute such other documents as may be required by the state or federal government in connection with said 

contracts and to execute any amendments, rescissions, and revisions thereto to secure said grant. 
 

Bryan Thompson moved and Mark Elletson seconded to accept the grant money at 75% ($347,250) 

for the FEMA Generator Grant at Wastewater Treatment Plant,  as per resolution.  Motion passed 

unanimously.  

 

Notification to Authority: Trumbull WPCA to discharge into Fairfield Sewers at Park Ave & Toll 

House for approximately 30 days to perform a replacement of 800 lineal feet of force main in the 

Trumbull Sewer System. Sewer flow will be metered and charged standard rate. 

kgriffin
Highlight



East Trunk Sewer Improvements 

The project entails replacement of roughly 3000’ lineal feet of the East Trunk Sanitary Sewer, which 
services roughly 60% of Fairfield, including the commercial districts of Black Rock Turnpike, Kings 
Highway, Tunxis Hill and Commerce Drive.  

This portion of sewer extends from Kenard Street, running along the banks of Ash Creek and eventually 
under the Post Road, before connecting to a section on Riverside Drive.  Pipe diameters range from 30-
33”, as compared to 36” for sections immediately upstream and downstream of this location.  A 
preceding, 1225 lineal foot section of the East Trunk Sewer was replaced and upgraded to a 36” 
diameter pipe in 2010 during construction of the Fairfield Metro Center project. 

In addition to its being undersized, this section of pipe is also older, having been installed in 1947.  
Moreover, a portion of the line is located below the water table behind bulkheads along the banks of 
Ash Creek.  Some sections of pipe have sagged and joints have opened up, allowing water to infiltrate 
the system, further limiting system capacity.  Staff has acknowledged that this section of sewer is 
nearing the end of its serviceable life and is in need of replacement. 

The project is expected to cost $2.5 million and roughly 24-30 months to complete upon commitment of 
all funding.  The Town has secured $750K in State Urban Act Funds toward construction costs.  The 
WPCA has authorized up to $1.75 million for the balance of anticipated design and construction costs. 

 







April 27, 2017 

Mill River Pump Station -  Replacement of 200 kW Generator (diesel) with 200kW Natural Gas 

Generator  

PROJECT COST $160,370 

Federal Share - $120,277.50 

WPCA Share - $40,092.50 

 

1. BACKGROUND -  Any storm event whether it be a wind or rain event can cause power 

outages.  During the periods of these power losses the sewage pump stations rely on 

generators to provide continuous operation of these critical facilities such as what 

during Superstorm Sandy. During these times, the Mill River Pump station  is totally 

reliant on back-up power that is supplied by an aged, inefficient diesel generator that is 

at the end of its useful life.  After Superstorm Sandy, FEMA offered Post Disaster 

Mitigation Grants for replacement of generators at critical facilities.  The Town of 

Fairfield applied for and was awarded grant money for replacement of the generator 

located at the Mill River Pump Station which is the sole source or electric power supply 

power to this pump station, located adjacent to the Mill River. 

2. PURPOSE – The purpose is to replace an aged emergency diesel generator with a new, 

natural gas powered, energy efficient, emergency generator and transfer switch at the 

Mill River Pump Station that will provide alternative power for the next 20 years.  

3. DESCRIPTION- The existing emergency, 200kW diesel generator will be removed, as will 

the diesel tank.  This generator and fuel tank is located in the FEMA AE  Special Flood 

Hazard area.  The replacement generator will be a new energy efficient 200 kW natural 

gas emergency generator, where the fuel source will be from the natural gas supply 

system and not an above ground fuel tank.  The new generator will be set above the 500 

year flood elevation of 19.0, a requirement of FEMA.   

4. RELIABILITY OF COST ESTIMATE- On a scale of 1 to 10, reliability is an 8, actual cost will 

be determined through the public bidding process. 

5. INCREASED EFFICIENCY AND PRODUCTIVITY –The new generator and fuel source will be 

approximately 40% more efficient than the current diesel generator.  The new generator 

will have the ability to provide emergency power supply during periods of power 

outages and will run on clean, efficient natural gas. 

6.  ADDITIONAL LONG RANGE COSTS – Maintenance on generator would be bore by the 

WPCA and is estimated to be approximately $1000 per year. 

7. ADDITIONAL USE OR DEMAND – Will only be used during periods of island mode. 



8. ALTERNATIVES TO THIS REQUEST – No other alternatives other than to replace current 

generator with a diesel generator which is not energy efficient and only provides 

enough fuel to run for two days. 

9.  SAFETY -   All provisions will be made to provide a safe environment around the 

generator.  Removal of the diesel tank located next to the Mill River and within the 

FEMA 100 Year Special Flood Hazard Area will eliminate the possibility of a fuel spill in 

this sensitive area as natural gas will be the fuel used to power the generator.   

10. ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS – The installation of a natural gas generator is far 

superior then the current diesel generator.  Carbon emissions will be reduced. Removal 

of the fuel tank will also eliminate environmental concerns associated with fuel tanks. 

11. INSURANCE – Should not affect insurance rates. 

12. FINANCING -   Total Project cost $160,370.   

FEMA PDM Grant - 75% funded  -  $120,277.50 

WPCA -                     25% funded   -  $40,092.50  approved by WPCA April 26, 2017 

13. OTHER CONSIDERATIONS  -   None 

14.  APPROVALS -    Board of Selectman            pending 

                                          Board of Finance                 pending 

                                          RTM                                       pending 









From: Michelangelo, Joseph  

Sent: Thursday, April 27, 2017 8:34 AM 
To: Griffin, Kathleen 

Cc: Pulie, Laura 
Subject: RE: Next Week's BOS Meeting 

 
Kathleen:  The WPCA did unanimously approve this last night 6-0 
 
Joe 
 
 

WHEREAS, it is in the best interest of the Town of Fairfield Water Pollution Control 

Authority (“WPCA”) to replace the Mill River Pump Station Generator; and 

 

WHEREAS, the cost of purchasing and installing is $160,370, if $120,277.50 (75%) 

reimbursement is provided through a Federal Pre-Disaster Mitigation Grant through a FEMA 

Grant administered by the State of Connecticut’s Department Emergency Management & 

Homeland Security, and the remaining balance of up to $40,092.50 is to be funded by the 

Water Pollution Control Authority. 

 

RESOLVED, that the WPCA, subject to receipt of the Grant, hereby appropriates and agrees 

to spend its own funds from Fund Balance for the total amount of $160,370;   

 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the First Selectman of the Town of Fairfield is duly authorized 

to enter into and sign contracts on behalf of the Town of Fairfield Water Pollution Control 

Authority with the State of Connecticut’s Department Emergency Management & Homeland 

Security for the purpose of obtaining a Federal FEMA Grant;  

 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the First Selectman is authorized to provide such additional 

information and execute such other documents as may be required by the state or federal 

government in connection with said contracts and to execute any amendments, rescissions, 

and revisions thereto to secure said grant. 

 

FURTHER RESOLVED, to the extent that the Grant requires approval by the Town, the 

WPCA requests that the Town approve such Grant. 

 



**************DRAFT************** 
 

           BOARD OF FINANCE 
                                                    MEETING MINUTES 

     February 7, 2017 
 
The Monthly Meeting of the Board of Finance was held on Tuesday, February 7, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. 
at the Board of Education Administrative Offices, Seminar Room 295A&B, 501 Kings Highway 
East, Fairfield, Connecticut. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT  David Becker, James Brown-Vice Chair, Christopher DeWitt, Thomas 
Flynn-Chair, Kevin Hoffkins, Mary LeClerc-Secretary, Sheila Marmion, John Mitola, James Walsh 
  
ALSO PRESENT  Ed Boman, Anthony Calabrese, Brian Carey, Phil Dwyer, Bill Dunn, Gerald 
Foley, Mike Jehle, Bill Hurley, Dr. Toni Jones, Peter Grace, David Kelley, Deputy Chief Chris 
Lyddy, Kim Marshall and Osborn School Architect Bill Silver, Robert Mayer, Joe Michelangelo, 
Sal Morabito, Mike Piatt, Michael Tetreau, John Stafstrom, Frank Cleary, Officer Jim Wilkie, Peter 
Grace, FairTV 
 
Chairman Flynn called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. 
 
Mr. Becker led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
1.  To Approve the Minutes of January 3, 2017 and January 28, 2017 
Mr. DeWitt motioned to approve the minutes of January 3, 2017 and January 28, 2017. Mr. Brown 
seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Mitola motioned to amend January 28, 2017 minutes to omit his name as he was not present.  
Ms. Marmion seconded the amendment.  The amendment carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
The main motion, as amended, carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
2. To hear, consider, and act upon a request from the Information Technology Director to 

transfer $79,500 from account IT-Contingency (01003110-59010) to IT-Capital Outlay 
(01003110-57000). 

IT Director David Kelley asked to move some of the Contingency money back into the Capital 
Outlay account to purchase town desktop computers.  Ms. Marmion asked if he was putting together 
a comprehensive plan for the Board to look at.  Mr. Kelly explained other urgent priorities.  He 
discussed town storage needs, possible locations and licensing. The Board would like a long term 
strategic plan.    
 
Mr. Brown motioned to approve the item.  Mr. Becker seconded the motion.  The motion carried 
unanimously 9-0. 
 
3. WHEREAS, a resolution entitled ‘A Resolution Appropriating $1,000,000 for the 

Costs of the Town’s Comprehensive LED Lighting Program and Other 
Comprehensive Energy Conservation Measures and Authorizing the Funding of Such 
Appropriation’ was approved by the Board of Selectmen on November 29, 2016; and 



 
WHEREAS, the Town is only going to receive a grant of $269,697 rather than 
$500,000 and the total cost of the project is now $769,697 rather than $1,000,000;  
 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the resolution approved by the Board 
of Selectmen on November 29, 2016 regarding the $1,000,000 LED lighting program 
is hereby rescinded and a resolution entitled ‘A Resolution Appropriating $769,697 
for the Costs of the Town’s Comprehensive LED Lighting Program and Other 
Comprehensive Energy Conservation Measures and Authorizing the Funding of Such 
Appropriation’ be, and hereby is, approved. 

Mr. Mitola motioned to approve the item.  Mr. Hoffkins seconded the motion. 
 
Assistant DPW Director Ed Boman presented this item. The economics stayed the same, but the 
amount was reduced because of better information at the time. The Board would like an update 
annually during the second quarter.  Mr. Boman was asked to report back to the BOF to provide 
more information at the meeting following the second quarter meeting this year. The Town is 
buying, not leasing. CFO Bob Mayer explained how the money is borrowed; it is basically a loan 
for purchase. This is not a bond resolution.  Attorney John Stafstrom and Frank Cleary of Pullman 
& Comley explained that the Town will own the improvements.  Mr. Flynn asked for amended 
language for Item #3. There will be a $100k line item in the Public Works budget every year for 
this. There will be separate line items for debt repayment included in the budget this year. The 10% 
debt service location was explained.   
 
Ms. LeClerc motioned to amend the resolution at the end of paragraph three, last sentence, where it 
states “any interest costs” and after UI, delete and add “improvements contained by the project are 
ultimately owned by the Town”.  Mr. Mitola seconded the amendment which carried unanimously 
9-0. 
 
There were no questions on the language of the resolution itself. 
 
Public Comment - None 
 
The motion, as amended, carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
4. To hear, consider and act upon a resolution entitled “A Resolution Appropriating an Additional 

$275,000 for Costs Associated with Construction of Covered Walkway at Osborn Hill 
Elementary School and Authorizing the Issuance of Bonds to Finance such Appropriation.”  

Osborn Hill Building Committee Chair Kim Marshall and Sal Morabito of Central Office presented 
the item. Ms. Marshall is requesting an increase in funding for the walkway at Osborn. She read the 
project timeline. Mr. Flynn asked if the BOS had all the information at their meeting. The February 
2nd lifecycle analysis was performed after the BOS meeting.  The BOS did not have all the 
information and the bid they voted on no longer exists.  
The pros and cons dated February 2nd were reviewed.  Ms. Marmion thought it would be beneficial 
to see the cost analysis side by side. Life expectancy is 10-20 years vs brick and mortar which is 50 
years life expectancy.   
 
The roof differences were questioned and explained by Architect Bill Silver. Both walkways will be 
heated. The panels are made out of fiber reinforced plastic, are joined with aluminum framing and 



are secured with footings. They are durable and it is a customary material used in schools. Mr. 
Flynn said the bids are not the same; one has roof and ramps, the other doesn’t have either. It’s 
comparing apples to oranges not apples to apples. Ms. Marshal said if they put this out to be rebid it 
wouldn’t be done this summer. It would be completed more likely in 2018.  It was mentioned that 
the material was commonly used in school gyms, walkways and sides of buildings. Mr. Morabito 
said there is translucent glass in Fairfield Ludlowe High School. Mr. Flynn said when the walkway 
originally came before the RTM, the concern was safety. Now, the concern is program-related and 
if it will be heated.  The walkway was supposed to be installed only so students wouldn’t be 
exposed to bad weather.  Mr. Mitola and Mr. Flynn agreed this item has to go back before the BOS 
for consideration. Mr. Morabito said the walkway is not part of the Ed spec.  
 
Deputy Police Chief Chris Lyddy said the police department examined both options and they 
recommend either option because they both create a safer environment than the current situation. 
Similarities and vulnerabilities of other Fairfield schools facilities were discussed.  
 
Mr. Becker motioned to move into Private Executive Session for the purposes of security and safety 
at 9:02 p.m.  Ms. Marmion seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Flynn invited members of the Police Department, First Selectman and Superintendent of 
Schools into the Private Executive Session.   
 
The session ended at 9:31 p.m.  The BOF took no action.  
 
Mr. Flynn expressed the BOF’s appreciation to the building committee as members have been put 
in a very difficult situation.  Since new information was provided after the BOS voted, no action 
will be taken on the item tonight and it will be sent back to the BOS for further consideration. The 
BOF wants to make sure primary security needs are met and the entire district is kept safe. 
 
5. To hear consider and act upon a resolution entitled “A Resolution Appropriating $2,859,433 for 

the Costs Associated with the Replacement of the bridge over Ash Creek, Authorizing 
Acceptance of a Grant to Fund $2,759,433 of such Appropriation and Authorizing the Issuance 
of Bonds to Finance $100,000 of such Appropriation provided that acceptance of the grant is 
contingent upon the Town receiving from the City of Bridgeport its commitment to make the 
required contribution for the design phase.” 

Mr. Mitola motioned to approve the item.  Mr. Walsh seconded the motion. 
 
Engineering Manager Bill Hurley presented the item and gave some background. He said this will 
be a mutual agreement with Bridgeport.  Bridgeport pays its share as each invoice comes in and 
there is already a design fund. Fairfield has never had an issue with a mutual agreement like this 
before.  Mr. Hurley said the next major step will be to shut down the bridge.  
 
Public Comment – None 
Mr. Flynn made an amendment to add “Commerce Drive/State Street” after the word bridge in the 
resolution.  Ms. LeClerc seconded the amendment which carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
The main motion, as amended, carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
 



6. NON-RECURRING CAPITAL – FIVE YEARS  
 To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled “A Resolution Appropriating $1,910,000 

for the Cost of a Certain Nonrecurring Capital Project and Authorizing the Issuance of Bonds to 
Finance such Appropriation.” 

Mr. Mayer reviewed the item.  First Selectman Tetreau explained that the BOS approved all but two 
non-recurring capital projects.  Mr. Stafstrom explained the five year bond. The BOF reviewed each 
project. 
 
The Town and BOE non-recurring capital security structure infrastructure was discussed. Mr. 
Hurley explained security upgrades for the Hulls Farm Bridge Design. DPW Director Joe 
Michelangelo explained the S. Benson Marina Channel Dredging. Parks and Recreation Interim 
Director Anthony Calabrese addressed getting a P&L address to voters to offset costs.  He presented 
the Tomlinson Middle School Artificial Turf project. Field use fees were explained.  Mike Piatt, 
maintenance supervisor, and Mr. Morabito spoke about the artificial turf field replacement and the 
James Blake Tennis Courts replacement.  Mr. Hurley reminded the BOF of the two project 
authorization letters for the Valley Road Bridge and the Kings Highway pedestrian walkway.  He 
doesn’t have exact numbers yet. 
 
Mr. Michelangelo and Mike Jehle, History Center Executive Director, explained the Burr Mansion 
Kitchen Upgrades. Mr. Walsh would like to see a list of rental fees that were sent to the BOS last 
week. Mr. Walsh wants to see the Burr Homestead be sustainable. Revenue, life safety, structural 
integrity, and bathroom ADA accessibility were explained.  A market analysis and business and 
expansion plan have been performed. Mr. Flynn will have the History Center back on the BOF 
agenda to present its business plan. 
 
Conservation Director Brian Carey presented the Rooster River Bank Stabilization project. Mr. 
Calabrese and Peter Grace presented the H. Smith Richardson Pump Station project.   
 
Mr. Morabito presented the FWHS Library Media Center Rooftop Unit Replacement project. Mr. 
Morabito explained the Partial Roof Project, reimbursement requirements and pricing.  Mr. Flynn 
requested a breakdown for this project.  He also thanked Central Office for arranging the walk-thru 
of Riverfield and Holland Hill Schools.  
 
Mr. Flynn motioned to amend appropriating $335,000 instead of $1,910,000 for the Cost of a  
Certain Nonrecurring Capital Project and Authorizing the Issuance of Bonds to Finance such  
Appropriation.   Mr. DeWitt seconded the amendment. 
 
Mr. Walsh motioned to amend to delete items from Exhibit A.  Mr. DeWitt seconded the 
amendment.  The amendment carried 9-0. 
 
The main motion, as amended, carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
7. NON-RECURRING CAPITAL – TEN YEARS  
 To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled “A Resolution Appropriating $700,000 for 

the Costs of Certain Nonrecurring Capital Projects and Authorizing the Issuance of Bonds to 
Finance such Appropriation. 

Mr. Mitola motioned to approve the item.  Mr. Becker seconded the motion. 
 



Mr. Flynn motioned to amend the resolution to appropriate $2,275,000 (instead of $700,000) and 
adjust Exhibit A to include S. Benson Marina for $700,000, Tomlinson $500,000, Artificial Turf 
$750,000, Warde Blake Tennis Courts $325,000, totaling $2,275,000.  Mr. Walsh seconded the 
amendment.  The amendment carried 9-0. 
 
The motion, as amended, carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
8. NON-RECURRING CAPITAL - TWENTY YEARS  
 To hear, consider and adopt a bond resolution entitled “A Resolution Appropriating $2,003,000 

for the Costs of Certain Nonrecurring Capital Projects and Authorizing the Issuance of Bonds to 
Finance such Appropriation.” 

Mr. Becker motioned to approve the item.  Mr. DeWitt seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Becker questioned how the inflation number for Holland Hill affects the waterfall chart.  He 
would like to get a correct inflation number sooner rather than later, before the capital planning 
summit. Mr. Becker said he’s concerned if the inflation number is 3%, instead of 4%.  Mr. Flynn 
asked Mr. Mayer to provide an updated waterfall chart.  Mr. Mayer said an updated Holland Hill 
construction number is needed.  
 
The motion carried unanimously 9-0. 
 
9. To hear, consider and act upon a motion to change the date of the February 21st quarterly 

review meeting to Thursday, February 23rd  
Mr. Walsh motioned to approve the item.  Mr. DeWitt seconded the motion. The motion carried 
unanimously 9-0. 
 
Mr. Walsh asked that next year the BOF receive in advance the proposed non-recurring capital 
items. Mr. Flynn would like the BOF to get the proposed budget books. 
 

10. To hear, consider and act upon any communications 
There was no formal communication, but over the last several days a lot of discussion has occurred 
at the state level regarding funding and pushing it on to towns. Mr. Flynn spoke with several 
members of the State Delegation and said that the final decision on the state budget may be made 
much later than the Town’s final budget is approved and the state may vote as late as September, 2, 
2017.  The Town should be budgeting very conservatively and a discussion should start on the 
teachers’ pension liability. The state may begin to start asking towns to contribute to the teachers’ 
pension while making significant reductions to towns.  Mr. Flynn welcomes everyone to talk to the 
State Delegation. Mr. DeWitt is interested in how the BOE and Town are portraying the budget. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Board, Ms. Marmion moved and Mr. Brown 
seconded to adjourn the meeting at 11:30 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sheila Tesei 
Recording Secretary  



**********DRAFT************** 
 

BOARD OF FINANCE 
SPECIAL QUARTERLY REVIEW 

MEETING MINUTES 
February 23, 2017 

 
The Special Quarterly Review Meeting of the Board of Finance was held on Thursday, February 
23, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. at the Board of Education Administrative Offices, Seminar Room 
295A&B, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, Connecticut. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT  David Becker, Christopher DeWitt, Thomas Flynn-Chairman, Kevin 
Hoffkins (departed 7:39), Mary LeClerc-Secretary, Sheila Marmion (departed 9:28), John 
Mitola, James Walsh (arrived 7:39) 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT  James Brown-Vice Chair 
  
ALSO PRESENT  Caitlin Bosse, Joseph Centofanti, Thomas Cullen, Phil Dwyer, Gerald Foley, 
Dr. Toni Jones, Robert Mayer, Sal Morabito, Doreen Munsell, Tom Quinn, Michael Tetreau, 
Brian Vahey, Trisha Pytko, Chuck Warrington, FairTV 
 
Chairman Flynn called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. 
 
Mr. Quinn led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
1. To Receive and Consider the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) for the Fiscal 
Year Ended June 30, 2016 as Prepared by Cohn Reznick LLP. 
 
Mr. Centofanti, lead auditor representing Cohn Reznick, presented this item.  He has recently 
joined a new firm. 
 
He reviewed a power point presentation of the annual audit for the year ending June 30, 2016 
which covered various report issues, detailed financial analysis of selected areas, reviewed 
recommendations, communications and considerations.  He issued reports on Comprehensive 
Annual Financial Report (CAFR), Federal and State Single Audit Reports, Communication with 
those charged with Governance (SAS114 letter) and Recommendations to management. Notable 
items in the 2016 reports were new investment disclosures-GASB 72 and the Madoff recoveries 
are complete with final results.  CAFR highlights, fund balances, internal service and pension 
funds, OPEB and audits were all reviewed and explained. 2015 recommendations were on grants 
and cash management and public works record keeping, the latter being resolved.  2016 
recommendations are repeated with grants and cash management. Mr. Centofanti advised on 
2017 (GASB74, 77, 78 and 80) and 2018 (GASB75) future considerations. He answered the 
BOF questions on the multiple reports throughout the review. 
 



Mr. Flynn asked Mr. Mayer to report back to the BOF on how grants and cash management in 
the next fiscal year will be addressed. Mr. Flynn asked Mr. Mayer to report back with what 
internal audit processes and controls are in place. 
 
Mr. Flynn thanked Mr. Centofanti, Mr. Mayer and Ms. Bosse. 
 
2. Update on Holland Hill Elementary School Project. 
 
Mr. Quinn, Dr. Jones, Mr. Cullen, and Mr. Morabito presented the item referring to document 
Holland Hill Education Specifications approved by the BOE 1/12/2016 with updates and 
revisions added and approved by the BOE 2/14/2017. Mr. Quinn began with comparisons 
between the Holland Hill estimate and the original estimate.  The Committee is looking at 
$18.5m now for the cost of the project; this number was lowered from $21m.  This number does 
not represent if any PCB issues occur.  The BOE approved the Ed specs. Dr. Jones briefly 
explained that process. Rationale on reductions and additions and the schematics were discussed. 
Dr. Jones said the Ed spec does match a 504 school. Mr. Walsh and Mr. Flynn thanked everyone 
for their hard work. Mr. Cullen said that 504 is a critical number, but he wants to meet the June 
30th deadline. Central Office is currently reviewing a state document they received yesterday. 
Mr. DeWitt asked how much of the $1.24m seed money has been spent.  Chuck Wallington of 
Colliers responded that $373,000 has been expended. 
 
3.  To Review the BOE Q2 FY17 Financial Position. 
 
Dr. Jones and Mr. Cullen summarized the Fairfield Public Schools 2016-2017 Quarterly 
Financial Report as of December 31, 2016. The items included personnel services, fixed charges, 
pupil personnel, school and support expenses, maintenance/operation/transportation and capital.  
They answered BOF questions regarding account statements. 
 
Mr. Walsh requested they submit additional information on accounts to thBOF. Mr. Becker 
asked for historical data as well.  Mr. Flynn questioned the special education dramatic increase.  
Dr. Jones will submit details on the cost driver for this line item. Mr. Walsh asked that she also 
provide an ESS analysis. 
 
Ms. LeClerc asked her what our special education requirements are and how they have changed 
over the years on services provided and what our obligation is. Dr. Jones provided some 
background. Mr. Flynn asked Central Office to provide the BOF with requirements to better 
understand the program as a whole. 
 
BOE member Trisha Pytko said parents of special educational children will become concerned if 
there are cuts. 
 
Mr. Becker requested back-up on technology and maintenance in capital. 
 
The BOF took a five minute break at 9:23 p.m. and reconvened at 9:28 p.m. 
 
 



4.  To Review the Current Status of the Town’s Pension and OPEB Funds. 
 
Mr. Vahey presented Callan’s investment manager asset allocation numbers and the OPEB flash 
report both dated December 31, 2016.  Asset distribution and returns for this period were 
outlined.  The Town’s AAA rating was discussed. 
  
Actuaries will be presented to BOF on March 1, 2017. 
 
Mr. Becker will email the Chair to request models to better understand certain scenarios. The 
town needs to have a co-fiduciary. 
 
5.  To Review the Town Q2 FY17 Financial Position. 
 
Mr. Mayer distributed the corrected Executive Summary and Ms. Bosse discussed it. 
  
Mr. Becker suggested Mr. Mayer add corrected document to the online package for the public. 
 
The projected net estimated variances for the period ending June 30, 2017 as of December 31, 
2016 were summarized including revenue, expenses (FY16 compensating adjustments/FY17 
operational savings), net estimated variance, budgeted contribution to surplus and estimated 
increase in fund balances. as well as FY17 YTD revenue and expenditure variance reports. 
 
Mr. Tetreau commented on a hiring freeze and will make a determination as they move forward.  
 
Mr. Mayer distributed a vacancy breakdown. Department heads salaries and benefits were 
discussed.  Mr. Walsh asked for a study to be performed on salary costs savings with regard to 
increased salary and decreased pension. 
 
Exhibit A State Revenue final budget and updated projections for municipal aid and other grants, 
revenue variance reports were distributed. 
 
6.  To Hear, Consider and Act Upon Any Communications 
 
Mr. Flynn would like an update on the GE property and any risk for this year and next fiscal 
year. 
 
Mr. Mayer gave an update on the GE property and reported that on December 20, 2016 the tax 
assessor received a letter from Sacred Heart University requesting the property be exempt from 
the time they purchased the property on December 16, 2016.  In a follow up conversation by 
Attorney Larobina with SHU, SHU additionally does not believe it is responsible for two recent 
tax bills.  The Town has researched and replied to SHU stating they are responsible to pay 
outstanding tax bills for 2017 and 2018 and property will be exempt on the date they begin 
construction of property or physically begin using land.  The Town interviewed and used outside 
tax attorneys on this matter.  The Town’s position is that SHU will owe taxes through September 
2018. The Town will lose approximately $1.267m in the next budget cycle.  A Statute date and 
possible repeal was discussed. 



Mr. Flynn would like clarification on the transfer station at the dump and any financial exposure. 
Mr. Tetreau updated the BOF and gave the history on this item. DPW removes fill material and 
dumps it in the town yard which continued to build up after 40-50 years.  A few years ago an 
agreement was reached with a third party stating it would mix material with cleaner material. 
The town would not profit on the sale but would save on removal costs provided by the third 
party.   
 
Instead of taking material off our property, mixing and selling it, the third party brought their 
material onto our property and mixed it here.  Julian Enterprise continued to dump additional 
material in our yard. Although they were removing material, there was a significant net increase 
on material in the yard. Our LEP witnessed them dumping material in our yard and saw some 
demolition material that is not ours but is material they brought in.  
 
We are evaluating where we are now. They’ve substantially increased what is in our yard. We 
will be testing material as we go through the process. The town has serious concerns. The testing 
started because we are ending the agreement.  We’ve been sampling the material that’s been 
coming in since September.  Julian Enterprises has supplied the town with monthly reports 
stating what has been removed but the pile keeps increasing. The contract expired this past 
December and we’ve notified them we will not be renewing.  We shut the operation down within 
two hours of getting the test results back. The Town is exploring environmental attorneys. The 
Town has notified DEEP and they are monitoring levels. Waiting for most recent test to come 
back to decide on remediation.  Julian Enterprises will currently pay for half the cost. They 
haven’t provided where the fill comes from although the town has requested that information.  
Mr. Tetreau is working with the Town’s Purchasing Department to better research contractors. 
The town has been conducting meetings with the area residents. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Board, Mr. Walsh motion to adjourn the 
meeting at 11:02 p.m.  Ms. LeClerc seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously 7-0. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sheila Tesei 
Recording Secretary  



**********DRAFT************** 
 

MINUTES OF COMBINED BOARD OF SELECTMEN AND  
BOARD OF FINANCE PUBLIC BUDGET HEARING #1 

March 1, 2017 
 
The Combined Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance Public Budget Hearing was held on 
Wednesday, March 1, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. in Seminar Room 295 A&B at the Board of Education 
Administrative Offices, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, Connecticut. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT 
Board of Finance Members: David Becker, James Brown-Vice Chair, Christopher DeWitt, 
Thomas Flynn-Chairman, Kevin Hoffkins, Mary LeClerc-Secretary,  Sheila Marmion, John 
Mitola, James Walsh 
 
Board of Selectmen Members: Michael Tetreau, Christopher Tymniak, Edward Bateson 
  
ALSO PRESENT 
Tony Hwang, Laura Devlin, Cristin McCarthy Vahey, Robert Mayer, Linda Gardiner, Eileen 
Kennelly, Stanton Lesser, Emmet Hibson, Joel Chamberlin, Tim Ryor, Brian Middendorf, 
FairTV, Genny Reilly 
 
Chairman Flynn called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
The State Delegation led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Chairman Flynn acknowledged all the hard work that goes into the budget process by the Town, 
BOE and BOS.  He thanked Mr. Mayer and Ms. Gardiner for their work, follow-up and getting 
back to the BOF with answers in a timely manner. He also thanked the State Delegation for 
coming to their meeting to update them and answer questions. 
 
State Senator Tony Hwang said the proposed budget is the Governors’ budget.  The State 
Delegation will take tonight’s feedback to their meetings.  He doesn’t feel they will make the 
town’s budget schedule and he doesn’t think the state will approve the budget until the summer. 
There might not be a state budget prior to the town voting on its budget. Senator Hwang said the 
entire delegation is unified.  Some of the priority issues they are looking at are educational 
funding, special education, school construction budgets, building projects and teacher’s pension 
liability.  He said the $300,000 reduction is really a wage freeze, not a cut. He will not support 
the pension redistribution.  There will be no co-mingling of the pension money.  He said we 
don’t have a revenue problem in the state, but a spending problem. He said it shouldn’t be an 
argument between urban, suburban and rural. He said the Governor looked at it that way, but he 
doesn’t agree. Funding shouldn’t be taken from towns that are being run well and are 
accountable. It is important not to pit towns against each other and to find a solution for all of us. 
He said a zero municipal aid reduction would be ideal.  If the State doesn’t pass the budget on 
time, everything continues, but there was a retroactive tax when it happened in the past. 
 



 
Combined Board Selectmen and Board of Finance    Public Budget Hearing 
March 1, 2017 
 
 
Laura Devlin, State Representative District 134, said one positive note in the state budget is that 
it addresses the corporate tax surcharge.  The negative points mean huge hits to our communities.  
The State Delegation will continue to work as hard as they can to make it better. She said the 
pension is a wild card and it’s not going away. The state is broke and is passing the buck down to 
communities.  She said the Town has to plan with what it has and she is not sure whether to trust 
the Governor’s numbers. She will email a chart to the BOF that was provided to her that reflects 
the widely varying fiscal needs and the State’s ability to pay.  Urban areas are benefitting.  She 
doesn’t think they can guarantee a number for the BOF by May 1st because it’s just one piece of 
the puzzle and she can’t see the state budget resolved by then.  She heard the possibility of 
reserve funds being used. She doesn’t support reducing municipal aid at all. 
 
Cristin McCarthy Vahey, State Represents District 133, said it is clearly the Governors’ budget.  
She doesn’t support pushing down to towns.  The State Delegation wants to make the best 
choices it can that are in the best interest of the community.  Other communities are having the 
same conversations.  The budget proposals are unprecedented. She said state aid and the ECS 
formula is being looked at.  She thinks the teachers’ pension piece is most intolerable to most 
people.  It hasn’t been paid for decades.  The budget will undergo many changes before it’s 
finalized. She said major cities are being given additional funds in education as a cost sharing 
rationale to invest in our cities. She said there is not a task force working on the pension issue but 
a lot of individuals are working on it. She doesn’t know what will happen if the budget isn’t 
passed, but doesn’t want to end up like Pennsylvania. 
 
The BOF is very concerned whether the $9m the state may want Fairfield to pay will really go 
toward the teachers’ pension given the state’s history and our mistrust.  The BOF wants to know 
why some communities are receiving more money and others are getting more hits.  It is 
unconscionable that 129 communities will have aid ripped from them. They want the municipal 
aid package to be completed by May 1st to figure out percentages for their budget. They want to 
know if the state is working on adequately adjusting its future budget problems and finding a 
long-term solution. All three state delegates said they would vote against a local property tax 
increase. The BOS is concerned about municipal funding formulas and the fact that the Town 
just lost a major taxpayer.  The best available information the Town has as of now to go on is the 
Governors’ budget.  The First Selectman’s proposed budget takes into account the Governor’s 
budget. The BOF asked the state delegation to keeps them in the loop.  The BOF votes in April 
on the budget, the RTM approves it in May and the mill rate gets set shortly after that.  Anything 
to provide more clarity would be greatly appreciated. 
 
The Boards recessed at 8:50 p.m. and reconvened 8:57 p.m. 
 
Summary Budget Presentation by First Selectman- Mr. Tetreau unveiled his proposed 2018 
budget.  He reviewed his power point presentation outline on budget objectives and 2018 budget 
challenges.  The following was covered: budget overview, town-side budget recommendation, 
town-side expense drivers, town-side expense reductions, BOE recommendation, BOE expenses 
in town-side budget, revenue driver highlights, overall budget with and without state pension 
cost transfer, state pension cost transfer and budget approval process.   
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Mr. Tetreau reviewed history and trends, ten-year history comparison, ten-year expense growth, 
town-side budget trend with and without state pension cost transfer, BOE budget trend, town and 
BOE combined budget trend with and without state pension cost transfer.  Comparison to other 
towns, spending per capita 2012 and budget summary 1 and 2 were noted. 
 
Senior tax relief depends on the individual’s financial situation. Per the Town Charter, the mill 
rate can’t be lowered once it is set. The town attorney is researching state statutes.  Mr. Tetreau 
will ask the state delegation about special state legislation passed last year.  Mr. Becker 
suggested a town ordinance. Mr. Tetreau is working with CCM and setting up appointments with 
the State Delegation.  He dislikes how Fairfield gets misjudged as a wealthy town and 
overlooked on our diversity. 
 
Retiree - 1310 OPEB and 1310 Pension- Mr. Tim Ryor of Hooker & Holcombe presented the 
Town’s Pension and OPEB plans.  He reviewed the 2011-2016 Experience Study and Draft  
July 1, 2016 Actuarial Valuation Results. The following pension documents were reviewed: 
Review of gains/losses since prior valuation, town employees’ plan, police and fire plan 
summary of fund activity, recognition of gain/loss in actuarial value, review of 2011-2016 
experience study and impact on ADEC, town employees plan and police and fire plan 
assumptions, data summaries – July 1, 2016 and July 1, 2015, town and police/fire, draft July 1, 
2016 pension results, contribution summary, 5-year projections, actuarial liability vs. plan assets 
and actuarial assets vs. market assets for town employees and police/fire plan, sensitivity 
analysis – alternative investment return scenarios, draft July 1, 2016 OPEB results and combined 
pension and OPEB projections.  
 
Mr. Ryor will follow up with data on how Fairfield is compared to other towns. Mr. Mayer said 
the pension board discussed at length amortization.  Mr. Mayer explained the 7% vote process. 
Mr. Becker would like follow up to better understand the funding plan and would like it between 
2 and 5.  Retirement trends were noted. Mr. Ryor briefly summarized OPEB similar to the 
pension.  He said the state average is 3% and we are well above that, in the top 10% with other 
municipalities. 
 
Administrative and General - 1320 Active Employee Benefits (Health and Life)- 
Mr. Chamberlain of AON examined town renewal year 2017-2018 and referred to AON Hewitt 
Renewal Projection, Anthem Medical/ESI EGWP, Medco/ESI Rx, Delta Dental for active and 
retired employees.  Mr. Becker would like follow up of January numbers from Mr. Mayer. 
 
1330 Human Resources, PMA, People’s Insurance, ISF/Risk Mgmt, HR Administration- 
HR Director Emmet Hibson presented HR budget operations and insurance/claims.  He began 
with Workers Comp and heart/hypertension.  The department is requesting $600,000 for 
heart/hypertension, the same amount as last year’s recommendation that the BOS cut. Brian 
Middendorf, PMA’s representative, said the frequency and number of claims is down.  Risk 
Manager Eileen Kennelly said they have 40 open claims, same as last year with one new claim 
this year by retired Fire Chief Felner. 
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Mr. Middendorf and Mr. Hibson reviewed Cirma Insurance line items.  Mr. Bateson asked for a 
breakdown listing of all the properties and coverage. 
 
Mr. Hibson presented the administration budget and went through line items.  The BOF 
requested a follow up on what part of CLE increased.  Mr. Hibson and Ms. Kennelly must take 
classes to keep up their certifications since they are both attorneys. Mr. Tymniak asked if they 
considered combining the BOE and Town HR departments.  
 
Unemployment compensation- Mr. Mayer will email the BOF calculations so they can 
understand some of the assumptions.  Mr. DeWitt asked to get up-to-date Munis expense and 
revenue reports. Ms. Gardiner will provide. 
 
Internal Service Fund- will be discussed tomorrow night. 
 
1270 Legal- Town Attorney Stanton Lesser said there is a 20% decrease resulting in a $500,000 
reduction.  Mr. Hibson receives a $50,000 stipend for in-house attorney negotiations.  This 
creates a significant savings.  The BOF would like a list of outside attorneys we paid in the past. 
Mr. Tymniak and Mr. Bateson thought it might be better to use outside counsel because laws 
constantly change as does the current market and trends. Mr. Hibson will represent labor 
negotiations for the town in the future and is currently negotiating four contracts.  Mr. Hibson 
has an “at will” contract and if the town is not satisfied with his services, they could let him go 
from those duties. 
 
Mr. Dewitt moved and Mr. Brown seconded to move into Private Executive Session at 11:40 
p.m. Motion carries unanimously. 
 
Mr. Flynn moved and Mr. Brown seconded to reconvene into Public Session at 12:20 p.m. 
Motion carries unanimously.  No votes taken or motions made. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Boards, Mr. Flynn moved and Mr. Walsh 
seconded to adjourn the meeting at 12:20 p.m.  Motion carries unanimously. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sheila Tesei 
Recording Secretary  



**********DRAFT************** 
 

MINUTES OF COMBINED BOARD OF SELECTMEN AND  
BOARD OF FINANCE PUBLIC BUDGET HEARING #2 

March 2, 2017 
 
The Combined Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance Public Budget Hearing was held on 
Thursday, March 2, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. in Seminar Room 295 A&B at the Board of Education 
Administrative Offices, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, Connecticut. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT 
Board of Finance Members: David Becker, Christopher DeWitt, Thomas Flynn-Chairman, Kevin 
Hoffkins (departed 9:44), Mary LeClerc-Secretary, Sheila Marmion, James Walsh (arrived 7:42) 
 
Board of Selectmen Members: Michael Tetreau, Christopher Tymniak, Edward Bateson 
  
MEMBERS ABSENT 
James Brown, John Mitola 
 
ALSO PRESENT 
Anthony Calabrese, Ken Carvell, Gerald Foley, Linda Gardiner, Peter Grace, Andrew Kenny, 
Robert Mayer, Joseph Michelangelo, FairTV 
 
Chairman Flynn called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
Ms. LeClerc led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ISF- CFO Bob Mayer distributed a schedule of unemployment compensation and the Internal 
Service Fund. He reviewed Risk Management, Town Active Medical and BOE Medical revenue 
and expenditure numbers.  
 
3030 Purchasing- Purchasing Director Gerald Foley presented his budget that was going up by 
2.97% or about $7,000 for salaries, everything else is down.  Mr. Foley would make a cut in 
educational conferences or travel if necessary. The largest portion of advertising is for 
construction projects as it is a state requirement.  Mr. Becker asked for a follow up on the  
advertising breakdown that has been state required. 
 
1050 Administrative- This went down ¾ of 1% or about $100,000.  The outsourced mail service 
is under fees and professional services.  Rental is for the copier leases. The $13,000 postage 
overage is all charged to this line then charged back to a specific different department.  The 
budget is flat.  
 
3010 Finance Revenue-  Mr. Mayer went through line items. Bank fees are high and are related 
to tax collector activity related to all cash accounts. Mr. Mayer will get the fee number from 
People’s Bank. He feels confident in income but not in the market. Mr. Flynn asked him to take 
another look at and come back at the end of the budget cycle regarding investments.  
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Mr. Bateson would like an audit report from FTC. The Pilot program and state drivers were 
discussed.  Parking Authority revenue was explained, the agreement is up for negotiation in 
December, 2018. Mr. Tetreau will check if it goes to the RTM after BOS.  
 
Mr. Mayer explained bond services, premiums and bands.  This line item used to be reflected in 
debt service; it is not a change in policy and is spread over three years.  Mr. Flynn wants to know 
how much is bonds, how much is bands and how much of the $1m will carry over the next 
couple years.     
 
3010 Finance Expense- Fees and professional services numbers were discussed. Mr. Tymniak 
asked if subcontracting payroll was researched. Mr. Mayer said it is cheaper to do this in-house 
and it was researched three years ago at the RTM’s request. Mr. Bateson would like to get a 
department head memo.  
 
2020 Fund Balance- Mr. Flynn summarized this and asked Mr. Tetreau when he looks at other 
AAA towns, what are they specifically doing with the fund balance related to the Governor’s 
increase.  Mr. Walsh will get the current fund balances.  Mr. Flynn distributed the General Fund 
Balance Analysis noting the budgetary basis and GAAP basis.   
 
Public comment – none. 
 
3050 Assessor- Tax Assessor Ken Carvell presented this item. The audit expenditure is $20,000. 
The office is having physical inspections performed and were able to increase its budget by 
$236,000. 
 
Mr. Carvell said the software portion is in relation to the QDS administrative software they use.  
The Tax Assessor’s fees and professional services are in a downward trend of what they were 
anticipating.  The motor vehicle line is up by $1,000 because the department used to use a 
natural gas vehicle and then it got a Crown Victoria.  
 
Public comment – none. 
 
3130 BOF- Mr. Mayer said there is an increase in budget costs.  They are sending out a RFP 
soon and he will keep the BOF informed. Mr. Flynn wants Mr. Centofanti’s new firm to be 
considered.  Advertising is a charter requirement. Mr. Becker would like a summary of all 
departments advertising broken down whether it’s charter or state required. Ms. Gardiner will 
provide this information to the BOF.  
 
10030 Debt Service-Mr. Mayer presented this item. He said it is all tied to the waterfall 
schedule.  The bond premium was factored separately.  It is consistent with waterfall, our 
schedule and counsel’s schedule.  Green initiatives were mentioned. Ms. Gardiner will make sure 
the band premium is separate.  The electric loan payments are not in WPCA. 
 
Public comment – none. 
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The Board recessed at 9:08 p.m. and reconvened 9:13 p.m. 
 
7050 Parks and Recreation Revenue- Interim Parks and Recreation Director Anthony 
Calabrese stated that the increase is due to an increase in program fees and he distributed a 
budget summary.  Each program was reviewed to evaluate a fee increase and it was explained 
how the Department determines the rate.  Mr. Calabrese said demand is high for the programs. 
The program fee covers the program staff, not the office staff.  The Department checks other 
towns to see where Fairfield falls in the market to make sure Fairfield is in the middle.  The 
Department doesn’t want to raise fees too high to exclude some and it wants to make programs 
available to everyone. 
 
7050 Parks and Recreation Expense -Mr. Calabrese said the budget is flat up about $3,000.  
The payroll increase is for the special needs programs and the minimum wage increase.  Mr. 
Becker wants a copy of the revolving funds. Mr. Calabrese reviewed fees and professional 
services. They have been successful getting sponsors for concerts on the green. Mr. Bateson 
suggested doing it as a revenue item. Mr. Mayer explained how they handle sponsorship funds.  
Mr. Mayer will find out what the approval process is if they spend over the approved. 
 
Public comment – none. 
 
7030 Penfield Complex Revenue- There is now a fully operational pavilion. The Department 
estimates $52,000 in locker rental fees which have increased. There are currently no daily 
lockers. The concession has not gone out to bid yet. Increasing fees were addressed. There were 
some open houses with great responses that were well received. Penfield has a much longer 
rental season and the number of rentals has increased vs. rentals at the Jacky Durrell Pavilion. 
The BOF wants a write-up on what Mr. Calabrese thinks the number should be. March 7th is the  
ribbon cutting for the Pavilion which is rented out two years in advance. 
 
7030 Penfield Complex Expense- This has increased because of the new building opening up, 
staff and cleaning.  Seasonal payroll was lowered by 10%. 
 
7070 Waterfront and Marina Revenue-Fees increased; the resident beach pass fee increased 
from $20 to $25, the senior rate and lake passes remained the same. The marina subcommittee 
will look into increasing marina fees next year as they are the lowest in the region. Mr. Tetreau 
said they are doing a comprehensive market study. Mr. Michelangelo explained the dredging 
projects.  
 
7070 Waterfront and Marina Expense- There was an adjustment in maintenance and grounds. 
Season payroll was cut.  Mr. Kenny said there have been no improvements to the sail house, 
dock maintenance or water lines. They are looking at ways to increase revenue in storage and 
getting slips filled. Mr. Kenny said docks are aging well and there are no maintenance issues. 
Marina guards are under police. $20,000 a year was saved in the seasonal lifeguards account. 
DPW pays mowing fees which they contract out.  All physical work on parks and beaches are 
done by public works or are contracted out of the operating budget except for high schools.  
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7111 and 7113 Golf Course Revenue- Mr. Calabrese said the Golf Commission raised the fee 
from $50 to $75, kept the junior rate and increased the range fee. They are seeing an increase in 
season passes because it is a better deal. Cart rentals, lockers and greens fees are the same. Mr. 
Grace spoke on car rentals. 
 
7111 and 7113 Golf Course Expense- Mower repair maintenance fees were discussed. Mr. 
Grace will get numbers on how much extra it costs in manpower to mow with smaller machinery 
in overtime and extra personal.  If they get a new mower, they will use the old one as a backup. 
 
The cost of fuel and lube is going up. Everyone in town uses the same rate. Ms. Gardiner said 
Octane is $1.93 and the Town is budgeting $2.14, which is up 20 cents.  Mr. Mayer will get a 
brief summary on this from the Purchasing Director.  Fuel efficient replacement vehicles will be 
addressed with Mr. Michelangelo. Mr. Bateson said there are fewer grants out there. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Boards, Mr. Walsh moved and Mr. DeWitt 
seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:14 p.m.  Motion carries unanimously. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sheila Tesei 
Recording Secretary  
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MINUTES OF COMBINED BOARD OF SELECTMEN AND  
BOARD OF FINANCE PUBLIC BUDGET HEARING #3 

March 7, 2017 
 
The Combined Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance Public Budget Hearing was held on 
Tuesday, March 7, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. in Seminar Room 295 A&B at the Board of Education 
Administrative Offices, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, Connecticut. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT 
Board of Finance Members: David Becker, James Brown, Christopher DeWitt, Thomas Flynn-
Chairman, Kevin Hoffkins, Mary LeClerc-Secretary, Sheila Marmion, John Mitola, James Walsh 
 
Board of Selectmen Members:  Michael Tetreau, Christopher Tymniak, Edward Bateson (8:25) 
 
ALSO PRESENT 
Tom Cullen, Phil Dwyer, Dr. Toni Jones, Robert Mayer, Doreen Munsell, Andrea Leonardi, 
John Ficke, Ann Leffert, FairTV 
 
Chairman Flynn called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
Dr. Jones led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Mr. Flynn received a letter from Governor Malloy and CCM, forwarded by First Selectman 
Tetreau through email advising that the State is discussing moving back the date to approve the 
fiscal year budget. First Selectman Tetreau said the State is looking to pass a State Statute for 
towns wanting to delay setting their mill rate and the town should hear back on this soon. 
 
Mr. Flynn has requested the Town Attorney research the ability for the BOF to have the 
opportunity to adjust the mill rate after it has been set. At this point, there is nothing in place to 
lower the mill rate once it has been set.   
 
Mr. Flynn gave a word of caution to the public not to read into questions and comments that the 
BOF make during deliberations. He said it’s the BOF’s job is to ask difficult questions on how 
taxpayer dollars are being spent in order to make the best decisions for the entire town. There is 
no political agenda.  
 
Mr. Becker would like the Town Attorney’s letter requesting a code amendment to get to the 
RTM in a timely manner enabling the BOF to vote. 
 
Summary Budget Presentation by Superintendent of Schools 
Dr. Jones made a power point presentation on the BOE proposed operating budget process. 
Revenue and spending history was reviewed including budget, salaries, Pre-K-Grade 12 
enrollment and Southern Fairfield County per pupil spending.  The following were discussed—
the FY18 budget drivers, a large number of fifth graders moving to middle school chart, FY18 
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requiring staffing calculations for Pre-K-12, FY18 retirees calculations, fixed cost drivers 
including health insurance, proposed budget trims, expenses, FY18 budget requests, the 
Governor’s budget challenges and flow impact. 
 
Mr. Flynn said the number that wasn’t discussed in the presentation was the number that the state 
wants to pass back to the Town with at least 30% of the teacher’s pension costs equaling $9m. 
Teacher’s retirements were addressed. 
 
8010 Board of Education Budget 
The revenue page was done prior to the Governor’s proposal.  The special education grant 
doesn’t show up on the BOE side—it shows up to the Town side.  The Town will pass it over 
when received.  Dr. Jones explained the open choice concept. 
 
Mr. Walsh asked for the open choice numbers in a prior meeting and they have not been received 
to date.  Dr. Jones said they aren’t ready to give those numbers tonight.  There are 72 open 
choice students at $3,000 per student. The racial imbalance plan was discussed. Mr. Becker 
asked the BOE to give the BOF the overall aspect of everything considered in the open choice 
plan. The State’s first preference is to redistrict which is the BOE’s last choice.   
 
The BOE have made some curriculum cuts. AON’s health insurance recommendations were 
explained. Ms. Leonardi spoke on DDS funding, services and children with disabilities 
residency.  
 
Staff salaries are down a little and roughly flat.  Benefits increases were largely due to medical 
insurance.   
 
The Governor’s $9m increase will fall under the Town side of the budget this year and if the 
proposed budget is passed, this cost will fall under the BOE budget in the future. 
 
Instructional services main drivers are unfunded state mandates for expelled student’s tutoring 
costs and physical therapy costs.  Contracted services legal fees are budged at $600,000. Extra 
money has not been added for contract negotiations.  BOE bases the number on historical data. 
 
Transportation has a 2.5% increase. Mr. Ficke spoke about bus cost increases. 
 
Some out of the town tuition is for residential costs. Half is for magnet tuition and half is for 
special education tuition. We send 235 students to magnet schools. The BOE will check whether 
the 235 magnet school students are included in the calculations.  
 
Other purchased services budget is largely flat. Mr. Becker asked the BOE to provide an Excel 
version of the budget for the BOF and a summary with corresponding narrative page numbers. 
 
Some supplies/texts/materials were pre-bought last year. The BOE will check on what they use 
consortiums for. 
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Operations of maintenance/building – Mr. Cullen briefed the BOF on state mandates for 
hazardous materials. The drivers are the utility service decrease and some capital line item 
projects.  
 
The BOE will revisit fees to make up revenue and potential impacts in March. They will make a 
final decision in June. The Governor’s proposal and First Selectman’s budget reduction were 
discussed. 
 
There was extensive discussion on future budgets and the State’s current and future condition.   
 
Mr. Flynn thanked the BOE for all their hard work. 
 
Public comment – Frank Sadaian, teacher and resident, said the $4m hit will be devastating. He 
would like to learn how other similar towns are handling this.  
 
Suzanne Metzca, 123 Ryegate Road, said she supports the BOE budget, but it’s time the town 
comes together and decides what direction it wants to go. We need to look at the big picture. 
Why does the Town have to pay a contractual obligation between the State and teachers’ 
pensions? 
 
Christine McMaster, 71 Judson Road teacher, has children in school system she feels town needs 
to work together, feels Dr. Jones budget is a fair budget, important to support the budget. 
 
The Board recessed at 9:56 p.m. and reconvened at 10:07 p.m. 
 
11030 Health and Welfare Services 
Ms. Leonardi presented and reminded the BOF that the disability act includes students who are 
not residents, but are sent to town parochial and private schools. They have a team to conduct 
evaluations under IDEA. 
 
2531 Private School Bus Transportation 
Mr. Ficke said there was a fuel reduction.  The BOF asked to get revised numbers and then 
report that back. Ms. Munsell clarified numbers. Mr. Ficke said anything offered to public 
schools has to be offered to private schools per State Statue. Late bus use was explained.  
 
There being no further business to come before the Boards, Mr. Brown moved and Ms. Marmion  
seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:25 p.m.  Motion carries unanimously. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Sheila Tesei 
Recording Secretary  
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MINUTES OF COMBINED BOARD OF SELECTMEN AND  
BOARD OF FINANCE PUBLIC BUDGET HEARING #4 

March 9, 2017 
 
The Combined Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance Public Budget Hearing was held on 
Thursday, March 9, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. in Seminar Room 295 A&B at the Board of Education 
Administrative Offices, 501 Kings Highway East, Fairfield, Connecticut. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT 
Board of Finance Members: David Becker, James Brown, Christopher DeWitt, Kevin Hoffkins, 
Mary LeClerc-Secretary, Sheila Marmion, John Mitola, James Walsh (7:44) 
 
Board of Selectmen Members:  Michael Tetreau, Christopher Tymniak, Edward Bateson 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT 
Thomas Flynn 
 
ALSO PRESENT 
Scott Bartlett, Edward Boman, Betsy Browne, Thomas Conley, Steve Elworthy, Matt Waggner, 
Bill Hurley, Robert Mayer, Joseph Michelangelo, Bill Norton, James Ryan, Michael Zembruski, 
FairTV 
 
Mr. Brown called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. 
 
Mrs. Brown led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Administrative and General 
1030 Town Clerk 
Mrs. Brown presented and noted a decrease in the budget by reductions in advertising and 
postage. They have a new land records vendor which has been very well received. The 
conveyance tax had to be increased and should be on target for this fiscal year. Mrs. Brown 
explained reverse mortgages in which the state now receives the revenue not the town. 
 
1070 Registrar of Voters 
Mr. Elworthy and Mr. Waggner presented this item. They said it is a local election year, thus a 
reduction in poll workers. There was a large reduction in training and a minor bump up due to 
four year salary increases.  The presidential election is their busiest time and unavailable staff 
caused increased overtime. They don’t expect that to continue. Seasonal personnel assistance 
was explained along with preparations if a special election is held. Salary increases and the 
deputy’s roles were discussed. Mr. Mayer will let the BOF know which line item relates to 
Joan’s salary. The Office is required to maintain certifications. 
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Public Works 
5050 Building 
Mr. Walsh recused himself from this budget. Mr. Conley presented the item and said there was a 
slight reduction in the budget of 3.33% due to a retirement and new employee that was hired at a 
lower rate. There was also a reduction in seasonal employment and decreased overtime. 
 
Permits and fees were explained. Sacred Heart is unsure of its future plans with the GE property. 
The Jewish Home property is being developed first. Mr. Conley used a three year average to 
estimate his budget and used residential and commercial trends. The budget is on target for 2017. 
 
6070 Solid Waste and Recycling 
Mr. Zembruski and Mr. Boman presented the item and said there was a slight decrease in 
expenses and a slight increase in revenue.  Line items were reviewed. The gas rates are locked in 
through June 30, 2018 and the price is less than the current year price. The recyclables rebate 
was explained.  They reviewed in detail which line items went into recycling expenses and 
revenues. Mr. Walsh said the hazardous waste days they hold is phenomenal and they do a great 
service to the town. Mr. DeWitt agreed.  
 
Recess was taken at 8:46 p.m. and the meeting reconvened at 8:53 p.m. 
 
Mr. Walsh gave Mr. Mayer’s explanation of the Registrar of Voter’s salary increase which was 
explained to him during the break. In their seasonal line in the last budget, they put in $2,500 that 
they then took out which was really overtime and rolled into salary. In additional, there was a 5% 
salary increase this year and there will be a 5% one next year. The items are now in the proper 
lines. 
 
Mr. Mayer added some information that was emailed to the BOF on how other communities are 
dealing the Governor’s special education funding in which 65 communities responded. This 
email was briefly discussed.  Other Triple A towns’ responses haven’t come in yet. 
 
5011 Public Works Administration 
Mr. Michelangelo, Mr. Boman and Mr. Bartlett presented this item. They said the budget is 
largely personnel driven with a 2.24% increase. Mr. Walsh wants a list of everyone who received 
a job reclassification for the current budget year. He would also like a list of the stipends in this 
budget and how long have they been receiving it. A stipend is temporary and a job 
reclassification is permanent. WPCA line items were moved. 
 
5030 Public Works Operations 
Mr. Michelangelo said the 12% decrease was reflected by two major reductions. Four large truck 
purchases were removed which gave a significant decrease in capital outlay and paving was cut 
from $3m to $2m to help the town achieve the Governor’s proposed budget cuts. Mr. Walsh said 
DPW is completely off-track with the truck plan purchases. Mr. Tetreau cautioned them of the 
uncertainty of the state’s budget cuts. Mr. Walsh doesn’t understand how DPW can have a zero 
maintenance increase when the Department is down six trucks. Mr. Bartlett said he is confident 
DPW can use existing trucks by rotating them and not increase the maintenance line.  
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He said they have different options to reduce the impact and may possibly use subcontractors. 
The state unfunded mandate, Storm Water Phase IV, includes sweeping to keep water channels 
clear. Mr. Bartlett will send the BOF the mileage report. DPW will trade old vehicles with new 
vehicles or sell them.   
 
Mr. Bartlett explained the asphalt pile. Mr. DeWitt feels the truck plan needs to be redone and is 
concerned about paving reductions. He wants to know why there hasn’t been a personnel 
reduction over the last ten years when DPW has outsourced many services where manpower was 
reduced. Mr. Bartlett said they are down eight people in the last ten years.  Mr. Bartlett explained 
the paving process and materials.  DPW received the Best Pavement Practices in North America 
Achievement Award. Mr. Bartlett said they take a very progressive and aggressive approach on 
all projects. Mr. Dewitt said that at the end of this budget process the BOF should make a 
priority checklist. DPW is under budget for snow removal. Mr. Bartlett is concerned that just 
maintaining the roads and putting off repairing them to the following year may cost more in the 
long run. 
 
Cost drivers on facilities were noted. All ash trees are coming down in five years because of the 
beetle destruction. Mr. Boman reviewed utility numbers. Mr. Mayer will report back to the BOF 
on debt services. FTC’s lease includes expansion with the town paying utilities. Mr. Tetreau will 
get the BOF the lease agreement. The economic development impact the FTC creates was 
discussed.  Mr. Mayer will provide a list of changes in personnel for period 2006–2016 to the 
BOF. Mr. Michelangelo said anything that is cut will affect services. Mr. Bartlett has compared 
Fairfield’s services with other towns and the town’s expectations. 
 
5070 Engineering 
Mr. Hurley presented. The department’s budget represents a 0.8% decrease. 
 
4070 Street Lighting 
Mr. Boman, Mr. Michelangelo and Mr. Norton presented. An increase is due to UI’s rate 
increase. 
 
13013010 WPCA 
Mr. Norton, Mr. Michelangelo and Mr. Boman presented. There is a 1.1% decrease. They 
currently use half of what the entire town uses and will make 100% of all their energy. The waste 
water facilities plan presentation is 90% complete and will be presented at a public hearing. 
Retirement contributions are up. Gas is down because they are shutting down the turbines. 
Electricity increased because no solar is being made. Project funding was discussed at length. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Boards, Mr. Walsh moved and Mr. Mitola   
seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:57 p.m.  Motion carries unanimously. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sheila Tesei 
Recording Secretary  
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